

This is a repository copy of Costs of being in work: a review of literature and research.

White Rose Research Online URL for this paper: https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/73375/

Monograph:

Sainsbury, R orcid.org/0000-0002-1217-6818 (1999) Costs of being in work: a review of literature and research. Research Report. DSS In-house Report, 59. Social Research Branch, Department of Social Security, London.

Reuse

Items deposited in White Rose Research Online are protected by copyright, with all rights reserved unless indicated otherwise. They may be downloaded and/or printed for private study, or other acts as permitted by national copyright laws. The publisher or other rights holders may allow further reproduction and re-use of the full text version. This is indicated by the licence information on the White Rose Research Online record for the item.

Takedown

If you consider content in White Rose Research Online to be in breach of UK law, please notify us by emailing eprints@whiterose.ac.uk including the URL of the record and the reason for the withdrawal request.



Costs of being in work: A review of literature and research

A study carried out on behalf of the Department of Social Security

by

Roy Sainsbury Social Policy Research Unit (SPRU) University of York Crown copyright 1999. Published with permission of the Department of Social Security on behalf of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationary Office.

Applications for reproduction should be made in writing to Keith Watson Social Research Branch, Room 4-26, Adelphi, 1-11 John Adam Street, London WC2N 6HT

First Published 1999

ISBN 185197 889 5 ISSN 1368 244X

CONTENTS

		Page
Author/Acknowledge EXECUTIVE SUMM		i ii
		11
CHAPTER ONE	INTRODUCTION	1
	The policy context	1
	Background to the research	2
	Aims and objectives	2 3 3
	Definitional issues	3
	Scope of literature and data review	6
	Academic and research literature	6
	Large continuous surveys	6
	Structure of the report	8
CHAPTER TWO	START-UP, TRAVEL AND OTHER COSTS	9
	Start-up costs	9
	Jobfinder's Grant pilot studies	11
	Travel to work costs	12
	The Family Resources Survey	12
	National Travel Survey	18
	Family Expenditure Survey	18
	Other data on travelling to work	19
	Other costs	19
	Trade union and other staff association subscriptions	19
	Food and refreshments	19
	Social activities	19
	Conclusion	20
CHAPTER THREE	THE COSTS OF CHILD CARE: ANALYSIS OF	
	PUBLISHED DATA	21
	Introduction	21
	Recent major studies of child care costs	22
	Marsh and McKay (1993)	22
	General Household Survey 1991 (Bridgwood and	
	Savage, 1993)	23
	Duncan, Giles and Webb (1995)	25
	Shaw, Walker, Ashworth, Jenkins and Middleton (1996)	26
	Finlayson, Ford and Marsh (1996)	26
	Ford (1996)	31
	Other studies involving the costs of child care	33
	Discussion	35

CHAPTER FOUR	THE COSTS OF CHILD CARE: DATA FROM THE FAMILY RESOURCES SURVEY Introduction The published reports New analysis of the 1996-97 data set Conclusion	37 37 37 41 47
CHAPTER FIVE	THE COMBINED AND THE NET COSTS OF WORKING Introduction The combined costs of working Data from the Family Resources Survey Offsetting the costs of working Conclusion	49 49 49 50 51 52
CHAPTER SIX	PERCEPTIONS OF THE COSTS OF WORKING COMPARED WITH ACTUAL EXPERIENCE Introduction Perceptions of barriers to work The experience of working Conclusion	54 54 54 55 58
CHAPTER SEVEN	SUMMARY AND REVIEW OF FUTURE OPTIONS Introduction Summary of findings Start-up, travel and other costs (Chapter Two) The costs of child care (Chapters Three and Four) The combined and the net costs of working (Chapter Five) Perceptions of the costs of working compared with actual experience (Chapter Six) The research questions revisited Use of data sources in the future Family Expenditure Survey Family Resources Survey National Travel Survey A new survey of in-work costs Final comments	59 59 60 60 61 62 62 65 66 68 69 70 71
BIBLIOGRAPHY O	F LITERATURE CONSULTED	72

LIST OF TABLES

		Page
Table 2.1:	Use made of Jobfinder's Grant	11
Table 2.2:	Travelling to work: working adults by distance, mode of transport	13
Table 2.3:	Working adults' average weekly travel costs by mode of transport	14
Table 2.4:	Working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of gross weekly individual income	15
Table 2.5:	Working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of gross weekly individual income, for those who incur costs	15
Table 2.6:	Weekly travel to work costs for working lone parents and working couples	17
Table 3.1:	Weekly cost of child care per child, for under-fives and children aged 5-11, (1991 figures)	24
Table 3.2:	Child care for children under five; proportion of gross weekly household income spent on child care by usual gross household income (1991)	25
Table 3.3:	Payments for child care, 1994 (PRILIF data)	27
Table 3.4:	Child care arrangements of all working mothers	28
Table 3.5:	Spending on child care by working mothers	29
Table 3.6:	Weekly spending on child care by working mothers by type of child care arrangement	30
Table 3.7:	Type and cost of child care used by lone mothers, 1994	30
Table 3.8:	Spending on child care by lone parents and couples, 1994 (PSI analysis)	31
Table 3.9:	Financial incentive to work different numbers of hours for 'model' lone parent with hourly child care cost of £0.88 (without child care disregard)	32
Table 3.10:	Summary of findings from large quantitative analyses of the costs of child care	36

1 able 4.1:	economic status	38
Table 4.2:	Benefit units with child care costs by weekly costs as a percentage of gross weekly income and economic status	40
Table 4.3:	Summary of 1996-97 FRS data on child care	41
Table 4.4:	Numbers of children in lone parent and two parent households	42
Table 4.5:	Hours of child care used (per week) for working lone parents and working couples	43
Table 4.6:	Hours of child care used (per week) for working lone parents and couples, working full-time	43
Table 4.7:	Hours of child care used (per week) by part-time working lone parents, and couples who do not <i>both</i> work full-time	44
Table 4.8:	Weekly child care costs for working lone parents and working couples	45
Table 4.9:	Weekly child care costs for lone parents and couples with children, working full-time	46
Table 4.10:	Weekly child care costs for part-time working lone parents, and couples who do not <i>both</i> work full-time	47
Table 5.1:	Combined weekly costs of child care and travel to work for two- parent and lone parent families, by working status of parent(s)	50
Table 5.2:	Combined weekly costs of child care and travel to work for working lone parent and two-parent families	51
Table 5.3:	Proportion of employees receiving fringe benefits in last job before signing on	52
Table 5.4:	Analysis of families paying high costs associated with being in work	53
Table 6.1:	Factors preventing claimants leaving Income Support	54
Table 6.2:	Concerns of unemployed people about leaving benefit	55
Table 6.3:	Barriers to leaving Income Support, and problems experienced as a result of leaving Income Support	56
Table 6.4:	Problems encountered when moving off benefit	57
Table 6.5:	Proportions of people with concerns about costs who find work	57

THE AUTHOR

Dr Roy Sainsbury is a Senior Research Fellow at the Social Policy Research Unit at the University of York where he leads the team of social security researchers with particular responsibility for projects commissioned by the Department of Social Security. His research interests include social security and the labour market, sickness and disability benefits, and the administration and delivery of benefits, in particular the appeals system and social security fraud.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project has stretched over a number of years and has been subject to several updates in that time. However, much of the early trawling of information sources was carried out by my York University colleague, Dr Nina Oldfield, to whom many thanks for her diligent and dogged pursuit of sometimes elusive data. Thanks also to the SPRU backroom staff of Sally Pulleyn, Teresa Frank and Jenny Bowes whose competence and goodwill I rely on completely.

Colleagues in the Analytical Services Division at the Department of Social Security have played an important role in bringing this project to completion, in particular Sharon Jones, Nicola Croden, Rebecca Stanley, and Jo Semmence and her colleagues who carried out analysis of the Family Resources Survey for us. My thanks to all of them.

Despite the help of DSS colleagues, any responsibility for errors or omissions in the report remains with the Social Policy Research Unit, and the views expressed are not necessarily those of the DSS or other government departments.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Introduction

This report reviews the literature and research data on what people pay as the costs of working. The aim of the review has been to contribute to policy debates about the obstacles that people face in leaving benefits and joining, and staying in, the labour market. In commissioning the work, the Department of Social Security stipulated that information was needed on the direct, 'hard' financial costs associated with going to work, i.e. actual cash outgoings. Other costs, such as the loss of means-tested social security benefits and the obligation to repay debts, were not included in the review's terms of reference. The rationale for this focused approach to costs was that to date there had been no systematic and comprehensive analysis of what people actually pay as the cost of working.

The Department also wanted to address a number of more specific research questions regarding the possible disincentives to work for lower-paid workers and for lone parents generated by the costs of working, and the differences between perceptions of potential inwork costs and the reality. A final objective of the review was to assess the potential offered by existing data sources for providing ongoing information about the costs of working.

Chapters Two to Six present a review of recent literature and research on the costs of being in work up to March 1998. Most of the material reviewed has been published since 1990. The review of published material has been augmented by new analyses of the Family Resources Survey (FRS) data set for 1996-97 carried out specifically for this project.

Summary of findings

Start-up, travel and other costs (Chapter Two)

The amount that people pay in travel to work costs depends on a number of factors, some of which are outside their control, but some of which are a matter of choice or preference. Ability to pay will play a significant part in explaining differences between, for example, lone parent and two-parent households. New analysis of the 1996-97 FRS data set shows that lone parents pay less than two parent households, (for example, four in ten lone parents pay nothing to travel to work compared with a quarter of two parent households). The FRS also

shows that nearly a third (30 per cent) of all working adults pay nothing in travel to work costs, and of those who pay for travel 43 per cent pay £10 a week or less.

Data on some of the other costs associated with working are thin. Expenditure on some items is available (for example, in the FES, which shows that in 1997, four in ten people paid for food at work at a weekly cost of £3.50) but other data cannot be linked definitively to work.

The costs of child care (Chapters Three and Four)

The review of the published literature and the new analysis of the 1996-97 FRS data clearly show that there is great diversity in what people pay for child care for which there is no simple explanation. For example, 74 per cent of lone parents working full-time paid nothing for child care, as did 67 per cent of two-parent families. In contrast, nine per cent of lone parents and 16 per cent of two-parent families paid over £50 a week. Where someone was working part-time in the household (and therefore in principle available to provide some child care) 88 per cent of all families paid nothing for their child care, while four per cent paid over £50.

The published FRS report for 1995-96 showed the following:

- the highest weekly amounts of child care (over £50) were paid by self-employed people and households where all adults were in full-time work;
- child care costs across all economic groups increased during the school holidays compared with term time;
- for people who pay for child care, the majority paid less than ten per cent of their household income during both term time and school holidays;
- the self-employed and households where all adults were working full-time paid comparatively higher proportions of their incomes.

Other studies consistently show that some forms of care, such as nannies are significantly more expensive than more communal forms of care such as nurseries and childminders.

Comparisons between lone parent and two-parent households in the FRS show that where the lone parent or both parents work full time, the need for child care is similar. However, lone parents on the whole, pay less for the care they purchase. Part of the explanation for this result is likely to be the lower earning capacity of lone parents compared with households

where both parents work, which allows the latter group to purchase more, or more expensive, care.

The combined and the net costs of working (Chapter Five)

There is no literature on combined costs, taking into account the aggregate effect of travel costs, child care costs and the other, usually smaller, costs for people in employment.

New analyses of the FRS data set for 1996-97 show that 40 per cent of lone parents working part-time pay neither child care nor travel costs, compared with 20 per cent of lone parents working full-time. In contrast, 22 per cent of full time working lone parents and seven per cent of part-timers pay over £50 a week in combined costs. Fewer two-parent households, where both adults work full-time pay nothing in combined costs (nine per cent) compared with nearly half (49 per cent) who pay over £50 a week.

Some workers enjoy fringe benefits which may contribute directly to offsetting the costs of working, or provide some other form of subsidy (such as cheap goods) which increases the value of working. Only limited data on fringe benefits are available from one-off surveys.

Perceptions of the costs of working compared with actual experience (Chapter Six)

As important as the actual costs associated with going to work are people's perceptions of those costs. If a person contemplating working thinks that travel or child care costs are likely to be beyond their resources, they may not even begin the process of looking for work.

Studies have shown that Income Support (IS) claimants are concerned about child care costs, travel, clothes and equipment, and paying for things they received free as benefit recipients (such as Council Tax Benefit and free prescriptions). Findings suggest that for some, though not all, claimants, their worries were borne out when they started work. Others however found that concerns about, for example, child care arrangements were less serious than they supposed.

The policy implications of these findings are (a) that better and more authoritative advice is needed for jobseekers when they are contemplating work, and (b) that better publicity concerning the help that people can get with in-work costs from the benefit and employment systems could allay the concerns of some claimants.

In-work costs, low incomes and household types

This review has attempted to address the specific questions regarding the possible disincentives to work for lower-paid workers and for lone parents, generated by the costs of working, and the differences between perceptions of potential in-work costs and the reality.

Do lower-paid workers find that start-up and continuing costs of being in work erode the incentive to work?

There is ample research evidence that people undertake sometimes sophisticated calculations in assessing whether or not it is worth their while financially to attempt seeking work, or to take a particular job. However, the literature on work incentives strongly suggests that it is unrealistic to attempt to establish the level at which the costs of work in isolation become significant for low-paid workers in decisions about working.

The conclusions of much research is that there is an incentive problem for many people whose aspirations, for whatever reason, are limited to low-paid employment. The poverty and unemployment traps created by the structure of the benefit system are still a reality for many unemployed people.

However, we have found no treatment in the literature of *total* in-work costs (either start-up or continuing) which would allow us to answer the research question as set out above. Also, there is no systematic evidence about the reasons why people leave employment which would allow us to assess the contribution that in-work costs make to such decisions.

Are there differences in in-work costs for different family types (in particular, lone parents as opposed to families with children)?

Chapters Two to Four have demonstrated, using analyses of the 1996-97 FRS data set, the differences in the amounts paid for child care and travel by lone parent and two parent households. Understanding the differences, however, requires information about the constitution of the household (number of parents and children, and their ages), people's needs (for example, for someone to care for their children), their opportunities (for example, the availability of affordable child care), and their preferences (say, to work full or part-time, or not at all).

The analysis suggests that there are two distinct types of households: those that can arrange their circumstances such that they incur no child care or travel costs associated with work, and those that have to pay for care or travel. More lone parents, through choice or necessity, than two parent households fall into the former category. However, when we examine the *payers* separately more lone parents are using bigger proportions of their income to pay inwork costs.

The analysis of the FRS that has been possible so far does suggest, therefore, that the burden of in-work costs (expressed as a percentage of income) falls more heavily on lone parents compared with other family types.

Is there a difference between the perception of potential in-work costs and the reality?

There is some evidence of a possible disparity between current claimants' worries about working and the experiences of people when they do move off benefit. However, the survey data do not allow us to distinguish worries based on some degree of knowledge about the costs of working and those based on an unfounded set of feelings or even biases and prejudices.

As part of the research project, we have also considered whether a distribution curve of inwork costs could be established, and at what point this levels off. The current published data do not provide sufficient information for the calculation of an overall measure of in-work costs which would allow the construction of a single distribution curve of in-work costs. Furthermore, the differences in costs between different family types and between different income groups suggest that a single distribution curve would mask the true impact of these in-work costs for some groups.

Use of data sources in the future

Our review of data sources suggests that no one source will provide comprehensive information on the monetary costs of working.

If regular information on the costs of working is considered worth pursuing, there are three approaches that we can consider:

• to enhance one of the existing surveys so that it could provide data on all the costs of working - the FRS and the FES appear to be the most useful options;

- to rely on a number of sources to provide information on the separate costs of working;
- to initiate a new survey of in-work costs.

The FES is at present the only source which could provide information on other in-work costs as well as child care and transport. For the FES to be used as a reliable and comprehensive data source on the costs of working, some modification of the existing questions would be needed to link expenditures with working.

Like other large surveys, the FES in its current form would not allow the identification of people who had recently (however that might be defined) started work. Even if this were possible it is not known whether the survey, which typically covers 6,000 to 7,000 households would generate a sufficiently large sub-sample of new workers.

The FRS is the largest survey (covering around 26,000 households) that is relevant for studying in-work costs. It includes questions on the costs of child care and on travel costs. Our exploratory analyses of these data have shown that the data have the potential for exploring in some detail these aspects of the costs of working.

There is clearly potential for analysing in considerable detail parents' arrangements and payments for child care. The size of the sample makes it possible to explore child care costs for groups of the population, such as the self-employed, that other, smaller surveys cannot.

The comprehensive list of data items covering travel to work in the FRS allows a comprehensive analysis of individual's and groups' travel arrangements and associated costs.

The FRS also has the potential for exploring the combined amounts of child care and travel costs. Such analyses should be useful to policy makers, but nevertheless still do not capture the full range of in-work costs that people incur. Child care and travel are probably the most important costs for the majority of people in work and contemplating starting work. However, the studies of perceptions of costs suggest that items such as clothing and equipment are also important for some people. The opportunity exists for adding these and other items of work-related expenditure to the FRS interview schedule. This would generate as comprehensive a view as possible of direct, cash expenditure associated with people's jobs.

National Travel Survey (NTS)

The National Travel Survey is not suitable as a vehicle for collecting comprehensive information on the costs of working. However, it could be used to provide travel to work estimates for those people who actually incur direct costs since information on each journey is recorded separately.

Labour Force Survey (LFS)

The only relevant questions at present in the LFS concern travel to work and trade union membership, but details of costs are not collected. No data is collected on the use and costs of child care.

A new survey of in-work costs

Comprehensive information about in-work costs could be generated using a new, one-off survey purely for the purposes of measuring the costs of being in work. Such an enterprise would be technically feasible, and a sample of established and new workers could possibly be drawn from the FRS or LFS's. The cost of a new survey, however, may not represent value for money given the existence of the alternative data sources already in existence.

Final comments

It has not been possible to address all the Department's concerns in this review of published sources and work in progress, about the costs of being in work. To date, the subject has not been approached in a systematic and comprehensive manner. The picture that emerges from the uneven coverage of the separate elements of in-work costs (such as child care and travel) is generally one of great complexity, which defies easy simplification.

The key points to emerge from this review can be summarised as follows:

- I. The direct monetary costs of working (that is, outgoings) are an important, but not the only, influence of people's decisions about whether to take up or stay in work.
- II. There is a wealth of information on the costs of child care, in the form of *ad hoc* studies, and large-scale surveys that collect continuous data (including the FES and FRS).
- III. Information on travel costs is collected in a variety of forms in a number of surveys (including the FES, FRS, LFS and the NTS). Little of these data appear in a form which contributes to an understanding of the costs of travelling to work.
- IV. Data on other forms of in-work costs are very limited in comparison.
- V. In constructing an overall indicator of the costs of working, consideration should be given to whether gross or net costs are most appropriate, and account should be taken of the difference (where it can be established) between essentially voluntary costs and those which are necessary. There is a case for producing analyses using both gross and net earnings since people's perceptions of the costs affecting them may be based on either of these measures.
- VI. Data on the costs of working are not useful alone for investigating people's perceptions or their processes of decision making.
- VII. The review of the possibilities offered by existing data sources is encouraging. We recommend that further exploratory analysis is undertaken using the FES and particularly the FRS, which appears to offer the greatest potential for the analysis of the costs of working.

CHAPTER ONE INTRODUCTION

The policy context

In the mid-1990s, the Government introduced a series of work incentives measures aimed at a co-ordinated approach to remove or reduce barriers to employment. The measures, presented as a package in the 1994 Budget, were designed to address the following main issues (DSS, 1995):

- to reduce the poverty trap, by helping to make people better off in work;
- to remove uncertainty at the point of moving into work by guaranteeing housing costs;
- speeding up the payment of in-work benefits and removing the risk of gaps in the income flow;
- to encourage employers to provide more jobs for people coming from unemployment.

Work-related costs are frequently raised by pressure groups and lobby organisations as an obstacle to work. Research commissioned by the Department highlighted the fear of disruption to income flows as a barrier to leaving benefit, especially for people contemplating lower paid work. Measures aimed at addressing rent costs and 'lumpy' expenses on starting work included the speeding up of Family Credit claim processing; the extension of Housing Benefit into the first few weeks at work; and lump sums payable to certain people on moving into work.

Child care disregards for some claimants receiving Family Credit (FC), Disability Working Allowance (DWA) or Housing Benefit (HB) were introduced. Regulations allowed up to £40 of the costs of care by a registered childminder to be offset against the calculation of benefit, the effect of which, after taking into account the tapers, was to provide a maximum of £28 extra income per week for eligible parents. The amount that can be disregarded was increased to £70 in 1996 (worth a maximum £49 after the effect of the tapers). While the recognition within the benefit system of the importance of child care costs was generally welcomed it has also been criticised for being too narrow in scope and insufficient in provision (for example, Child Poverty Action Group, 1994).

The Social Security Advisory Committee also considered the role of the benefit system in people's transition from unemployment to employment. In one report (SSAC, 1994), it recognised the potential barriers that could be faced by some people if they had to buy tools or equipment, or needed to make payments for medical examinations or HGV driving

licences before they could start work. Reiterating some of the conclusions from their earlier report on the Social Fund (SSAC, 1992), the Committee recommended that:

... serious consideration is given to the provision of grants which would enable people to take up a job offer which requires a financial outlay. ... Whether such a grant fits better into the Social Fund or into the new Jobseeker's Allowance and Charter is a matter for further debate. But the absence of such grants is a formidable, and sometimes insuperable, barrier to employment for those people who have neither the cash nor the ability to borrow sufficient money to effectively buy themselves into a job. (SSAC, 1994, p.26)

The SSAC also noted that the current concern with the costs of working, as a possible barrier to people wishing to take up employment, comes less than ten years after the demise of the supplementary benefit system (in 1988). That included not only an earnings disregard (of £4 a week), but also an allowance for 'reasonable expenses' such as fares, trade union dues, and child care costs. They argued, therefore, for:

 \dots some recognition of other work expenses which the former supplementary benefit system allowed. (p.8)

The Labour government's overall plans for increasing employment are contained in the Welfare to Work strategy, which, among other things, incorporates policy initiatives such as the 'New Deal' initially for young people under 25, lone parents, and disabled people. The New Deal was extended to unemployed people over 25 years of age in June 1998. The benefit system that currently offers in-work benefits, such as FC and DWA, to low income earners will be replaced by tax credits designed to uncouple people in work from social security. A national childcare strategy has been announced which is intended to provide the types of child care that will enable parents to take up work.

This report presents the findings of a project originally completed in 1996. On completion new data became available and a revision was undertaken. This report, therefore, now covers data available to July 1998.

Background to the research

The objective of the original research was to review existing knowledge about the financial costs that working people incur when they start work and while they continue in work. A number of existing and potentially useful sources existed – the FES, the FRS, the then

Employment Department's Family and Working Lives Survey and the Department of Social Security's Barriers to Moving Off Income Support project. However, information was dispersed and a coherent summary of the actual costs of moving into and continuing in work did not widely exist. In addition, an assessment was required of possible future options for obtaining the information on the costs of working, including the opportunities offered by existing continuous surveys such as the FRS and the LFS.

Aims and objectives

Information was intended to inform ongoing and prospective policy developments in relation to social security. The broad questions that required investigation were:

- do lower-paid workers find that start-up and continuing costs of being in work erode the free money between net income in work (especially net pay) and out-of-work benefits, to the point where there is insufficient gap to create an incentive?
- are there differences in in-work costs for different family types (in particular, lone parents as opposed to families with children)?
- is there a difference between the perception of potential in-work costs and the reality? Does that perception affect movement into, or continuation in, work?

The Department's main requirement was for information on the direct, 'hard' financial costs that are associated with going to work, i.e. actual cash outgoings. It must be recognised that this is an important, though limited, definition of costs which ignores, for example, the loss of means-tested social security benefits or other benefits in kind that may result from starting work.

Definitional issues

In evaluating the published material relating to the costs of being in work, it is important to recognise a number of relevant definitional issues. The first of these is the distinction between the costs associated with starting work, and those that continue throughout a job. The costs of working are relevant in two ways. First, they have a bearing on movements into the workforce from unemployment, and secondly they are relevant for movements in the opposite direction, from employment to unemployment. While there is an element of overlap between the two, it would seem useful to distinguish the former, which we can call *start-up costs*, from the latter, or *continuing costs*.

Start-up costs are incurred as an immediate consequence of beginning a job, although some may arise again as replacement costs. They include:

- clothing (including 'normal' day-to day clothing, as well as specialist protective clothing);
- tools and equipment;
- costs associated with the delay between benefits ceasing and the first wage packet;
- costs associated with the loss of facilities such as direct payments (which necessitate the person resuming full responsibility for paying bills and/or clearing debts);
- medical examinations;
- special licences, such as the HGV licence.

Other costs of working will be incurred at the start of the job but will usually continue on a regular (often daily or weekly) basis for the duration of the job. They include:

- travel to work costs;
- costs of child care;
- membership of trades unions or other trade or professional organisation;
- costs of food and refreshments;
- costs of social events.

The second issue is to recognise that costs can be offset in a number of ways, such as free transport, luncheon vouchers or a works crèche. Whether one conceptualises these as *subsidies* or *rebates*, or as a form of *income* is arguable. Their relevance is that they will either be part of the calculations that people make when deciding to take a job or when considering whether to continue working, or they will not. Either way, we need to be aware of their existence and their value, and the way they are perceived by people. Thirdly, it is important to distinguish between the unavoidable costs associated with work, such as travel or child care, and those that are more voluntary in nature, such as spending on food or membership of trades unions. The distinction is not clear cut, of course. On the one hand, people have choices about methods of transport or what kind of child care to purchase. On the other hand, what may seem conceptually to be voluntary expenditures, such as participation in betting syndicates or social events, may be the subject of powerful informal pressures which may be difficult to ignore.

The relevance of offsets and of voluntary spending is the contribution they make to people's decisions about whether it is worthwhile starting or continuing in work, i.e. to their assessments of their reservation wage. There is considerable social policy and economic literature on the theory and practice of the reservation wage, defined as the wage rate at which someone will exchange an hour of leisure time for work. The relevance of the theoretical construct of the reservation wage is a matter of some debate. McLaughlin et al. (1989), for

example, suggest that the notion of a reservation *income* is more relevant to people's lives than a reservation wage, i.e. the net amount of money from all sources that is necessary for a family's needs. They conducted a small-scale study of unemployed two-parent families in West Yorkshire and Northern Ireland in 1986/7 to investigate the work-seeking behaviour of unemployed people by exploring their perceptions, attitudes, and beliefs. They found that the costs associated with work and which formed part of the family's 'needs' calculation were predominantly travel expenses. The reservation wage was calculated by deducting assumed work costs from the proposed net wage.

Other studies suggest that a wider range of work costs is included in people's thinking about whether or not to take work. Lone parents in particular are mainly concerned with arranging adequate and affordable child care (see, for example, Kempson *et al.*, 1994; Ford, 1996; McKay, *et al.*, 1997).

Increasing the number of people in work is central to the Government's strategy of reforming the welfare state. However, people starting work are likely to incur a number of costs, some of which may be set-up costs, such as the purchase of special clothing or equipment, and others recurrent costs, such as travelling to work or providing child care. The importance of these costs is that they may act as, or be perceived as, barriers to looking for or taking work, or may contribute to people making the decision to leave employment.

The costs of work are therefore of key policy importance. They need to be understood in order that appropriate policy responses to tackle disincentives and barriers to work can be devised. Yet, there has been no systematic and comprehensive analysis of what people actually pay as the cost of working. This report, commissioned by the Department of Social Security, is a review of the information currently available from recent published data sources, and potentially available from large-scale continuous surveys sponsored by government departments. The principal aim of the review is to inform policies to reduce the obstacles that people face in leaving benefits and joining the labour market and policies to increase the chances that people stay in work once they have found a job. The Department's main requirement in commissioning the review was for information on the direct, 'hard' financial costs associated with going to work, i.e. actual cash outgoings. It must be recognised that this is an important though limited definition of costs which ignores, for example, the loss of means-tested social security benefits, other benefits in kind, or the obligation to repay debts that may result from starting work.

Scope of literature and data review

This review has drawn on three main sources: published academic and research literature, information available from large government-sponsored surveys, and research in progress commissioned by the DSS. These sources are outlined below.

Academic and research literature

The main types of literature which have been found to contain information about the costs of working are:

- Literature on living standards and family expenditure;
- Literature on the operation of the labour market;
- Literature on low income families.

Typically the sorts of questions relevant for this study which have occupied analysts have been:

- What constitutes people's reservation wage?
- What are the barriers, real and perceived, that prevent people from taking work?
- How much disposable income do people have when working compared with being on benefits?

Much of the relevant academic literature is either associated with a single issue, such as the costs of child care, or concerned with a wider problem, such as work incentives. There has not been, to our knowledge, work which has attempted to quantify comprehensively the costs of working.

Large continuous surveys

For ease of reference, the size and scope of the major sources of continuous survey data consulted in the course of this research are described below. Other *ad hoc* surveys are described later at appropriate points in the report.

Family Expenditure Survey (FES): The FES collects comprehensive information on household expenditure and household income, defining the household as a group of people living at the same address and sharing common household expenses such as food and bills. Each person aged over 16 years is interviewed and asked to complete a two-week diary of all their spending. Personal information and details of income are also collected. The FES sample is a stratified random sample drawn from the small users file of the Post Office's Postcode Address File (PAF).

In the 1996-97 wave of the survey, 6,415 households in Great Britain participated, a response rate of over 62 per cent. A separate survey is carried out in Northern Ireland.

Family Resources Survey (FRS): The FRS was initiated by the DSS in 1992 to provide appropriate data for the evaluation of policy initiatives, including modelling and costing changes to existing benefits. Four waves of the survey have been completed, each covering around 26,000 randomly selected households. The survey mainly collects income data, but also includes a variety of subjects which have a bearing on household income, such as housing costs, child care and travel to work costs. Details of household characteristics such as the number and ages of children, and disabilities are also collected.

Three reports have been published to date (DSS, 1995, 1996, 1997). For the purposes of this review several new analyses have been carried out. None of these appear in the published literature.

General Household Survey (GHS): The GHS was set up in 1971 to provide background information for central government decision making. It includes a set of core questions about population and fertility, housing, health, employment, and education. In addition, other subjects are covered periodically and new topics introduced. For example, in the 1991 GHS, a set of questions about child care arrangements was included.

In 1993-94, a sample of 18,500 people (from 9,850 households) were interviewed, drawn from the general population resident in private (i.e. non-institutional) households in Great Britain.

National Travel Survey (NTS): The continuous NTS began in July 1988. Data are usually presented as an average for three year periods and main reports were published for 1989-91, 1992/94 and 1995/97. Interim reports were published for 1991/93, 1993/95 and 1994/96. The latest report was based on information from nearly 10,000 households (over 23,000 individuals) collected between January 1995 and December 1997. Apart from the personal details of the household, respondents complete a travel diary covering a seven-day period. For every journey, information is collected on the purpose, method of travel and length of journey. The types of questions asked reflect the main aim of the survey, to provide a better understanding of the use of transport facilities by different sectors of the population.

Structure of the report

The structure of this report has largely been determined by the uneven spread of information on the topics which are of relevance for this study. Chapter Two reviews material on start-up costs, travel to work costs, and the range of miscellaneous spending associated with work. Some new analyses of the FRS 1996-97 data set are also presented. Chapters Three and Four cover the literature and research data on the costs of child care reflecting the research and policy interest shown to the costs of child care in recent years. Chapter Three concentrates on published research data since 1990, and Chapter Four presents a summary of the information available in published FRS reports together with new analyses of the FRS carried out specifically for this review. Chapter Five also draws mainly on original analysis of the FRS to present data on the *combined costs* of working. Chapter Six considers the evidence on the relationship between people's perceptions of in-work costs and their experiences in practice. In the final chapter, we return to the questions that formed the starting point for this enquiry and attempt to summarise the extent of current knowledge, and to assess future options for collecting information on the costs of working.

CHAPTER TWO START-UP, TRAVEL AND OTHER COSTS

In this chapter we examine the literature on the start-up costs of working, travel and other work costs. We have found that start-up costs have not been subject to the kind of large-scale surveys that characterise work on, for example, child care costs. There is discussion, in the literature covering work incentives, of people's reservation wages which often includes acknowledgment of travel and other costs, but these are rarely quantified.

There is also little published literature on the costs of travelling to work, although the FRS has included a limited number of tables in its reports. For this project, DSS was requested to carry out a limited amount of secondary analysis of the FRS. The NTS and FES also offer the potential of generating useful information from secondary analysis.

Hard data on other costs of working (such as subscriptions to trades unions and professional associations, food and refreshments, and social activities) are even more scarce.

Start-up costs

As mentioned in Chapter One, start-up costs are incurred at the beginning of a job rather than on a daily or weekly basis (although in the case of clothing there will be a need to replace worn out items at some time in the future). They include:

- clothing (including 'normal' day-to day clothing, as well as specialist protective clothing);
- tools and equipment;
- costs associated with the delay between benefits ceasing and the first wage packet;
- costs associated with the loss of facilities such as direct payments (which necessitate the person resuming full responsibility for paying bills and/or clearing debts);
- medical examinations;
- special licences, such as the HGV licence.

The importance of start-up costs has been recognised in a number of government initiatives in recent years, such as the Jobfinder's Grant, the four-week extended payment of Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit, and the Back to Work Bonus introduced as part of Jobseeker's Allowance in 1996 and Child Maintenance Bonuses introduced in April 1997.

There is little in the published literature about the actual start-up costs incurred by people when they begin a new job. However, we can draw on the pilot studies which informed the introduction of the Jobfinder's Grant, and on a survey of employers by the Institute of Manpower Studies for the Department of Education and Employment (Atkinson and Hillage, 1993) for information about employers' perspectives and responses to the problem of start-up costs.

The IMS study constituted a postal survey of almost 3,000 UK employing establishments, carried out in late 1992, which aimed to assess how far employers recognised and helped to alleviate the transitional costs for the unemployed as they moved into employment.

In the study, it was generally recognised by employers that the costs of a new job began before the actual commencement of work. In particular, the costs of attending an interview were seen as a potential barrier to people seeking work at all. This perception is borne out in other studies. For example, in the qualitative study of how poor families make ends meet conducted by Kempson *et al.* (1994), having presentable clothes for an interview was a problem, especially for long term unemployed people. They quote one respondent as saying:

If you get an interview it's a miracle if you look well groomed. There are certain jobs that I can't apply for because I haven't got the image for it, even though I might have the skills ...

(Kempson et al., 1994, p.60)

The majority of employers in the survey by Atkinson and Hillage (1993) did not recompense applicants for costs incurred in attending the selection interview. Around 20 per cent of recruiters to unskilled semi-skilled manual jobs paid travel, or accommodation and subsistence costs. However, employers noted that the onus was usually on the applicant to ask for reimbursement rather than for it to be offered. For jobs higher up the occupational hierarchy, a larger proportion of employers reimbursed expenses, and were more likely to inform applicants rather than wait for them to ask.

Employers in the survey generally recognised the existence of start up costs but believed that the problem was not sufficiently serious or widespread to give them particular difficulties. Employers believed that hardship was caused by circumstances before the individual started employment rather than any attribute of the employment. Only one in ten employers expected the new recruit to provide themselves with essential items of clothing, tools or equipment.

Virtually no other requirements were identified. Where employers thought there was a start up cost the median estimated costs were about £40 for clothing, and £100 for tools.

Respondents provided a range of facilities to ease the transition into work, but workers lower down the occupational hierarchy were least likely to receive help. Fifty per cent of employers said they would provide an advance on a new starter's first pay packet, 18 per cent would provide some form of short-term loan, and six per cent some other financial assistance.

Jobfinder's Grant pilot studies

Jobfinder's Grant was introduced in April 1995 as a lump sum payable to people who have been unemployed for more than two years and who obtain low-paid work. Before its introduction the scheme was piloted in two areas in 1994.

In the West Midlands pilot, 1,500 one-off payments of £100 were made to people who had been unemployed for two years and who had found employment. In the East Midlands the amount of the grant was £200 which was awarded to 3,000 people. There were no restrictions on what the grant could be spent on, the intention was only to offer people a direct financial incentive to take up work.

For the purposes of this project the Employment Service allowed us access to a limited amount of relevant data from their own evaluation which included an investigation about the use made of the Jobfinder's Grant by recipients. It was found that the main value of the grant was generally to allow people to manage their regular expenditures between benefits stopping and wages being received. Respondents were asked specifically what they spent their grant on. Their replies were as follows:

Table 2.1: Use made of Jobfinder's Grant

Type of expenditure	% of respondents
Household bills, mortgage, rent, council tax, and household repairs	41
Clothing for the job	38
Transport costs, including car repairs	37
Food bills and general clothing expenses	34
Help with debts	30
Tools and equipment for the job	14
Other	6

Source: Moore and Dickinson, 1995.

This distribution of spending partly reflects the types of jobs that were taken up by the respondents. In the pilot exercise the eligibility criteria of the Jobfinder's Grant stipulated that payments would only be made in respect of jobs that paid less than £250 per week. For example, 44 per cent were plant and machine operators, 13 per cent were in craft related occupations, and 12 per cent were in personal or protective jobs. Fewer than one per cent were in managerial professions. Occupations of new starters in work generally paid low level wages, mainly because eligibility was based on remuneration in the pilot study of £250 a week or less.

Travel to work costs

For most workers, travelling costs will also be a regular expense which may influence decisions about whether to remain in a particular job. The costs of travelling to work will also be a factor in some people's decisions about whether to look for or accept employment (we have already noted the views of employers about the problems with travel costs experienced by new starters - see section on *Start-up costs* above). McLaughlin *et al.* 's (1989) study of low income families found, for example, that earnings from low-paid employment were significantly reduced by the cost of travel (and other work) expenses. The problem was particularly acute for people in rural areas who might have long journeys to work.

The study by Erens and Hedges (1990) is a rare example of an *ad hoc* survey collecting information of the actual costs of travelling to work. The survey was aimed at assessing people's incomes in and out of work and therefore asked questions about travelling to work by car or motorbike, and about the use of public transport. Actual costs of travel tickets were obtained. The report of the project is now dated, but demonstrates the level of detail that can be obtained, and which is probably necessary for a full understanding of travel to work costs. Nevertheless, it is interesting to note their finding that in 1987, 28 per cent of their sample paid no travel costs, a similar percentage as we shall see later, to 1995-96 (Table 2.4 refers).

More up-to-date information about travel to work costs have been located in the following:

- the Family Resources Survey;
- the National Travel Survey:
- the Family Expenditure Survey.

The Family Resources Survey

The FRS asks direct questions about travel to work costs. In the third report (DSS, 1997) the following tables are presented:

- Travelling to work: working adults by distance, mode of transport and social class;
- Working adults' average weekly travel costs by mode of transport;
- Working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of gross weekly individual income by social class.

Table 2.2 summarises the information about distances travelled and mode of transport for all social classes.

Table 2.2: Travelling to work: working adults by distance, mode of transport

Distance	% of	Mode of transport	% of
	working	·	working
	adults		adults
Work from home	7	Walk/bicycle	13
Varies - no usual place of work	7	Car/van	58
Under a mile	12	Motorcycle	1
1 but under 3 miles	21	Bus/train/tube	11
3 but under 5 miles	15	Work bus/company transport	1
5 but under 10 miles	17	Other	-
10 but under 25 miles	15		!
25 miles or more	6	More than one mode of transport	2
Base	25,248	Base	25,248

Source: Table 7.8, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997).

The table shows that over seven in ten working adults have to, or choose to, get to work by some means of motorised transport (either public or private) although a third travel less than three miles to work. The published reports do not present an analysis of the distances travelled by mode of transport, but such an analysis would show the extent to which people travel relatively short distances by car and hence the possibilities for reducing the costs of travel for some working adults.

Table 2.3 presents a summary of the published data on the costs of travelling by mode of transport.

Table 2.3: Working adults' average weekly travel costs by mode of transport

Mode of transport	Weekly travel costs (% of working adults)				Total (base = 100%)	
	No costs	less than £10	£10 but less than £20	£20 but less than £40	£40 or more	
Walk/bicycle	100	0	0	0	0	3,383
Car/van	20	23	17	19	21	14,744
Motorcycle	11	68	17	4	0	224
Bus/train/tube	4	51	28	12	3	2,710
Work bus/company transport	72	16	4	4	2	159
More than one mode of transport	8	40	27	15	9	439
All working adults	30	23	16	15	16	21,661

Source: Table 7.9, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997)

Table 2.2 showed the high proportion of working adults who rely on a car to get to work. Table 2.3 shows that car users incur the highest costs of those who travel to work. This has clear implications for jobseekers, particularly those looking for low paid or part-time jobs, who would have to drive to work. Thirty per cent of the sample reported zero travelling costs. The largest group among these were the walkers and cyclists; others using other forms of transport were presumably the beneficiaries of subsidised transport provided by employers. It would be useful to explore further using the FRS whether the working adults who did have zero costs were predominantly low paid or higher paid workers.

Whether or not travel costs represent a barrier or disincentive to people working will depend more on whether the costs are affordable in relation to income rather than the amounts paid. Table 2.4, derived from the FRS published report for 1995-96, shows working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of their income for selected social classes.

Table 2.4: Working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of gross weekly individual income

Percentage of gross income	Percentage of working adults			
	Manual Partly Unskilled All workskilled skilled adults			All working adults
No costs	32	37	50	30
Less than 10%	39	40	29	43
10 but less than 20%	13	11	12	14
20 but less than 30%	6	5	4	6
More than 30%	9	6	6	7
Base	4,011	3,207	1,189	21,661

Source: Table 7.10, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997)

The social classes selected for this table are those at the lower end of the income range, and cover the kinds of jobs that the majority of unemployed people would be seeking. The table shows that in these social classes a higher than average proportion of workers are able to avoid any costs in travelling to work, with one half of the unskilled workers in the sample paying nothing to get to work. Travel to work costs are not, of course, completely outside the control of the individual worker. People have choices in whether to take particular jobs and may have choices of transport available. Where there *are* costs for people, the data in Table 2.4 can be analysed separately to investigate which social classes incur the burden of costs most heavily. Table 2.5 presents the results of the analysis.

Table 2.5: Working adults' average weekly travel costs as a percentage of gross weekly individual income, for those who incur costs

Percentage of gross income	S Percentage of working adults			
	Manual skilled	Partly skilled	Unskilled	All working adults
Less than 10%	58	65	57	43
10 but less than 20%	19	18	24	14
20 but less than 30%	9	8	8	6
More than 30%	13	10	12	7
Base	2,687	1,988	607	21,661

Source: Table 7.10, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997)

Table 2.5 shows that, when people are actually paying travel to work costs those in the manual and unskilled social classes are paying larger proportions of their income than the population of working adults. There is clearly an issue of possible disincentive effects for people in lower paid jobs, and importantly for those seeking similar types of work, if they are likely to be faced with large travel costs relative to their income.

The published reports of the FRS do not present travel cost data analysed by household or benefit unit type.

For the purpose of this report, therefore, we carried out an analysis of the travel costs of lone parents compared with two-parent families using a composite variable measuring the total household travel to work costs. This variable combined the costs of public transport season tickets, other fares, and the cost of motoring (including money paid by passengers to drivers of cars). In the FRS, the cost of motoring is computed using information about miles travelled (collected in the survey), and an assumed mileage cost. For the purposes of this exercise we used the Civil Service mileage rates for cars and for motorbikes. The data used for analysis was from the 1996-97 sweep of the FRS.

Table 2.6 shows the distribution of weekly travel to work costs for lone parent and two parent households.

Table 2.6: Weekly travel to work costs for working lone parents and working couples

Weekly travel costs (£ per week)	All working lone parents		Two-parents - one or both working		
	Number	%	Number	1%	
Free	299	38	1489	27	
<10	229	29	886	16	
10-20	98	13	718	13	
20-30	20	3	326	6	
30-40	61	8	545	10	
40-50	11	1	227	4	
50+	60	8	1319	24	
Base	778	 	5510		

Source: New analysis of FRS data for 1996-97

Table 2.6 shows that in 1996-97 the proportion of lone parents with no travel costs (38 per cent) is higher than the population of working adults in 1995-96 (30 per cent). In general, lone parents' costs are at the lower end of the spectrum compared with two-parent families. Also striking is the high proportion of two-parent families paying relatively high amounts. Table 2.3 showed that 16 per cent of the working population was paying £40 or more a week in travel costs in 1995-96. In 1996-97, Table 2.6 shows that 28 per cent of two-parent families were paying this amount. Comparing the data in these two tables suggests that travel to work costs are likely to be an issue for two-parent families as well as for lone parent households. However, two-parent households are possibly likely to be able to afford higher costs. As we have seen in Tables 2.4 and 2.5, the published FRS reports do present an analysis of weekly travel to work costs as a percentage of gross income, but only by social class rather than by household type. We therefore know that social classes four and five (partly skilled and unskilled workers) pay a lower proportion of their incomes in travel costs compared with professionals and managers. We cannot use the published reports, however, to compare the costs of lone parent and two-parent households.

National Travel Survey

The amount of information collected on the costs of travelling in the NTS is very limited. For each journey by public transport, the cost of tickets is recorded. For journey by car, the cost of parking is recorded. The amount of money spent on petrol in the seven-day period and the number of miles travelled by car are also recorded.

The latest report provides only information about the number of commuting journeys undertaken by the sample population, the mode of transport and the miles travelled. No data are presented on the costs of commuting.

Although there is little in the published reports from the NTS that can inform this review, the information collected could be used to estimate travel to work costs. Chapter Six explores the possibilities further.

Family Expenditure Survey

The FES collects information on the expenditure of households using the technique of quantitative questionnaires and expenditure diaries which are completed for a continuous two-week period. Information on travel expenditure appears under the following headings in FES official reports (for example, Office for National Statistics, 1997).

Motoring

- purchase of vehicles
- spares and accessories
- repairs and servicing
- insurance and taxation
- petrol, diesel and oil

Fares and other travel costs

- rail and tube fares
- bus and coach fares
- air and other travel
- purchase and repair of bicycles and boats

It can be seen that the FES is a comprehensive and accurate record of spending. However, the reason for each expenditure is not recorded. It is not possible, therefore, to link individual expenditures with travelling to work. The potential of the FES for providing data about travel to work costs is considered in Chapter Seven.

Other data on travelling to work

The annual LFS collects information about time required for journeys to work, and the mode of transport, but not the cost.

Other costs

Other costs associated with working include the following:

- trade union or professional association subscriptions;
- food and refreshments;
- social activities.

Trade union and other staff association subscriptions

The only source of information about people's expenditure on subscriptions to trades unions and other professional staff associations is the FES. However, the main publication of the FES, *Family Spending*, does not include information derived from the data collected.

The LFS collects information on membership of trades unions, but not on expenditure on subscriptions.

Food and refreshments

Again the only source of information about food and drink purchased at work is to be found in the FES. Data is collected under the following headings:

- meals at work (fish and chips, and other);
- meals at work (sandwiches, cakes etc.);
- meals at work (non-alcoholic drinks).

The latest edition of *Family Spending* (Office for National Statistics, 1977) does not include data under these headings but the report for 1994-95 states that average weekly expenditure for all households on workplace meals was £1.37. However, only 2,556 households (i.e. 39 per cent of the 6,583 participating households in that year) recorded expenditure under these headings. The average costs for households actually buying food in the workplace was therefore approximately £3.50 a week.

Social activities

Expenditure on social activities would include outings, contributions to presents, and membership of lottery or pools syndicates. Although these payments must be seen as essentially voluntary there may be considerable peer pressure to participate. However, there is

no published data on these types of payment, and while the FES does collect details of all spending it does not seem likely that spending on, for example, lottery or pools syndicates could be linked to work.

Conclusion

As we shall see in Chapter Six, travel to work costs is one of the concerns most cited by people on benefits contemplating a return to work. This chapter has drawn principally on the FRS (in its published reports and new analysis) to investigate what people actually pay for getting to their place of work.

The main points to emerge can be summarised as follows:

- nearly a third (30 per cent) of all working adults pay nothing in travel to work costs;
- over two-thirds of working adults who travel to work go by car or van;
- nearly half of those paying nothing still use a car;
- social classes four and five (i.e. the partly skilled and unskilled) pay the least;
- of those that pay for travel 43 per cent pay £10 a week or less;
- lone parents pay less than two parent households;
- four in 10 lone parents pay nothing to travel to work; a quarter of two parent households pay nothing;
- nearly a quarter of two parent households pay over £50 a week;
- four in 10 people pay for food at work at a weekly cost of £3.50 in 1997.

Clearly the amount that people pay in travel to work costs depends on a number of factors, some of which are outside their control, but some of which are a matter of choice or preference. Unfortunately, the FRS in its present form does not enable us to untangle this complex picture. However, it seems safe to suggest that *ability to pay* will play a significant part in explaining differences between, for example, lone parent and two-parent households.

Data on some of the other costs associated with working are thin. Expenditure on some items is available (for example, in the FES) but cannot be linked definitively to work. Nevertheless, the evidence that so little is spent on average on food at work suggests that other costs are unlikely to play a significant part in the majority of people's decisions about the viability of work compared with travel costs and, as the next two chapters demonstrate, the costs of child care.

CHAPTER THREE THE COSTS OF CHILD CARE: ANALYSIS OF PUBLISHED DATA

Introduction

The costs of child care have been prominent in debates about the labour participation of lone parents. It is now an integral element of the *Welfare to Work* New Deal strategy to get more lone parents into paid employment as a long-term solution to child poverty and to reducing expenditure on social security. Studies of lone parents have formed part of the programme of research into low income families (PRILIF) undertaken since 1991 by the Policy Studies Institute (PSI) (see, for example, Finlayson *et al.*,1996; Finlayson and Marsh, unpublished; Ford,1996 and 1998; Ford *et al.*, 1997).

For some groups of the population child care is irrelevant. For others, the cost of child care will be one of the main determinants of whether it is worthwhile going out to work. In recent years there have been a number of *ad hoc* studies which have addressed the question of the need for, and the cost of child care. In addition, the FRS is a source of continuous data. Of the other major continuous surveys only the FES collects detailed information about the cost of child care. The extent to which the FES could provide useful information on the costs of working is considered in the final chapter.

Studies of the costs of child care often present simple figures showing the average costs per family per week. These can be misleading, however. For example, calculations of average costs which include data from families who either do not need child care or who receive it free of charge, are of little help in understanding the impact of child care costs on families, or in formulating policy responses. As we shall see later in this chapter, the majority of parents in work use informal child care (friends or relatives). This is cheaper than registered care and helps explain the low average costs of child care reported by many studies. Some studies usefully include analyses which go beyond a simple calculation of an overall average. The following have appeared in research reports, for example:

- costs compared with hours worked;
- costs compared with amount of child care purchased;
- costs compared with net earnings;

¹¹ In the 1997 edition of *Family Spending* (Table 7.1, Office for National Statistics, 1997) the average cost of child care is given as £0.83 per week, and the cost of nurseries, creches and playschools as £0.63 per week. However, only 35 per cent of households in the FES sample were recorded as including one or more children. The published figures therefore do not provide a useful indication of the cost of child care.

- costs compared with hourly wage rate;
- costs compared with age of youngest child.

It is also helpful to know the relative costs of different types of child care. Some studies have attempted to provide some detail by including analyses of costs according to the following categories: nanny, mother's help, private day nursery, childminder, friend or neighbour, sports or recreational club, local authority day nursery, children's or voluntary sector organisation, and after school club.

Comparing results across the different studies reported here is difficult because there is little consistency in the way they define, collect, analyse and present data on the costs of child care. In this review, therefore, we have selected what appear to be the most salient. The chapter has been organised in the following way. First, summaries of recent major studies of the use and costs of child care are presented (in roughly chronological order). In the second part of the chapter, we refer to other, sometimes smaller-scale, pieces of work or writing that contain useful information or insights. Data on child care costs available through the Family Resources Survey are discussed separately in the following chapter which also includes the results of new analyses of the FRS data set for 1996-97 carried out by DSS specifically for this review.

Recent major studies of child care costs

Marsh and McKay (1993)

In 1991 the PSI carried out a survey of over 14,000 recipients of Child Benefit to identify a sample of low income families for a study of the effects of Family Credit. In doing so, a sample of 4,300 women with both paid jobs and dependent children was generated which, the authors argue, can be treated as a nationally representative sample.

The results from the PSI study demonstrate the complexity of measuring the use and costs of child care. However, they found that, of their sample, 29 per cent of lone parents who had paid employment actually paid for child care, at an average cost of £24.60 a week. Of two parent families, 22 per cent paid for child care at a cost of £32.40 a week. Combining these groups, they conclude:

Overall, the best national estimate is that the 23 per cent of working parents who pay for child care pay on average £30.70. (Marsh and McKay, 1993, p.366)

The authors attempt to make some comparison between their figures and those of Martin and Roberts (1984) which were based on a survey by the Office of Population and Census Surveys (now ONS) in 1980. They converted the 1980 expenditure figures to 1991 prices using price inflation and wage inflation. Hence, the average cost of childcare in 1980, £8.70 a week, was equivalent to £18.70 in 1991 (reflating for price inflation) and £21.80 (using wage inflation). Both figures fall short of the £30.70 a week paid by all families in 1991. Direct comparison was hampered by, for example, different definitions of full-time work, and more work on both sets of data was recommended by the authors. However, they felt confident enough to conclude that between 1980 and 1991:

- More mothers of dependent children have paid jobs, though the trend for lone mothers is less clear.
- The steepest increase is among those with pre-school children.
- A greater proportion pay for child care, using professional child care.
- Those who pay, pay more in real terms.
 (Marsh and McKay, 1993, p.368)

General Household Survey 1991 (Bridgwood and Savage, 1993)

As mentioned in Chapter One, the GHS, carried out annually, includes a standard core of questions, but also sets of questions which address an issue of current policy interest. In the 1991 Survey, questions about the use and cost of child care were included. The published report (Bridgwood and Savage, 1993) contains a separate chapter on the analysis of the data, including 31 tables, many of which relate to costs.

Questions about the care of the under-fives differed from those for children aged 5-11 years. No questions were asked about older children. For the under-fives, details were collected about care arrangements even if they were not being used at the time of the interview. Respondents were also asked for how many weeks, and for how many hours each week they used each arrangement. Children aged 5-11 were assumed to be attending school. Questions were limited to the week prior to the interview. The report makes clear that 'figures for the two age-groups are therefore not strictly comparable' (p.130). The key findings about the costs of child care, based on data from over 2,400 families with children under 12, were as follows:

• 48 per cent of all the arrangements made for under-fives were free, and an additional 28 per cent cost £5.00 or less a week per child. Only 13 per cent paid more than £20 a week (p.134)

- 70 per cent of all the arrangements made for 5-11 year-olds were free, and an additional 13 per cent cost £5.00 or less a week per child. Only seven per cent paid more than £20 a week (p.134)
- 26 per cent of under-five arrangements, excluding unpaid family and friends, cost 50p or less an hour for each child, while an additional 24 per cent cost between 51p and £1.00 (p.133)
- childminders and nannies were the most expensive form of child care, with a mean cost
 of £1.46 per child per hour, compared with a mean hourly cost for each child of 85p for
 nursery schools, 65p for private and voluntary schemes, and 55p for local authority
 schemes (p.133)
- the mean hourly cost of arrangements for 5-11 year-olds, excluding no-cost facilities, was £1.42, compared with an hourly mean of 90p per child for under-five arrangements (p.134).

Notwithstanding the acknowledgement that data on the two age-groups are not strictly comparable, the table below (derived from two tables in the 1991 GHS report) is useful in emphasising the different demands and the different costs of child care for pre-school and school age children.

Table 3.1: Weekly cost of child care per child, for under-fives and children aged 5-11, (1991 figures)

Weekly cost per child	Under-5s (%)	Children 5-11 (%)
No cost	48	70
£0.01 - £5	28	13
£5.01 - £10	9	7
£10.01 - £20	4	6
£20.01 - £40	6	3
Over £40	4	0
Average cost per week	£6.74	£3.04
Base	1130	470
Average cost for week (excluding no cost arrangements)	£12.95	£10.14
Base	585	140

Source: Tables 7.21 and 7.27, 1991 GHS (Bridgwood and Savage, 1993)

A useful indicator of the burden of child care on the household income is the percentage of income spent on child care costs. The GHS report includes the following table (which relates to the care of the under-fives only), which shows that the burden is greatest for those with lower incomes.

Table 3.2: Child care for children under five; proportion of gross weekly household income spent on child care by usual gross household income (1991)

Percentage spent on childcare	Gross weekl	***************************************	All		
	£0.01 -	£100.01 -	£200.01 -	Over £300	
	£100.00	£200.00	£300.00		
less than 10%	78	87	93*	94	91
10-20%	12	8	5*	5	6
over 20%	10	6	2*	1	2
Base	50	52	43	272	417

Source: Table 7.27, 1991 GHS (Bridgwood and Savage, 1993)

The GHS published data are useful in differentiating between the provision and costs of preschool and school age children. However, there is no analysis of the differences between lone parent and two-parent households in their need for and payment for child care. However, the re-analysis of the GHS data by Duncan *et al.* (see below) does differentiate between family types.

Duncan, Giles and Webb (1995)

Duncan *et al.* reanalysed the 1991 GHS data in their study of the likely impact of subsidising child care. They looked at the average weekly costs of child care and the average hourly rates by the form of child care, by marital status, by the age of the youngest child, by the number of under-fives in the family, and by the hours worked by the parents. Among their findings were the following:

- the average weekly expenditure of child care in 1991-92 by all families was £6.16;
- 38 per cent of families paid for child care;
- the average weekly expenditure of child care in 1991-92 by families that actually paid for child care was £16.33 at an hourly rate of £0.79;
- weekly expenditures varied significantly by the form of care; childminding was the most expensive type of child care, followed by multiple forms of care;

^{* =} percentages based on fewer than 50 cases.

• there was a positive link between hours of waged employment and hours of paid child care used by mothers of under-fives.

They interpret their findings to reach the following conclusions:

- many women are dependent on child care in order to enter the labour market, and high child care costs would act as a barrier to employment
- there is a greater ability to afford more expensive forms of care as a woman's hours of
 work increase, and/or a necessity to purchase more expensive forms of care as options
 for subsidised care are limited.

Shaw, Walker, Ashworth, Jenkins and Middleton (1996)

This was a study to investigate the factors which prevent or facilitate movements off Income Support (IS). A large survey was conducted of 1,020 people who received IS for all or part of the period September 1992 to June 1994. The key findings as they relate to child care costs are summarised below.

Among the sample, 72 people had turned down an offer of a job and were asked the reason or reasons why. The most commonly cited reasons concerned pay - either the job did not pay enough or the rate was perceived as unfair for the work involved. However, the sixth most common reason was that travel costs were too high (mentioned by 18 per cent). A further eight per cent said it would be 'too expensive to start a new job', and four per cent said that their child care costs were too high.

Only 18 (seven per cent) of the respondents,16 of whom were lone parents, who moved into paid work had needed to make child care arrangements. Seven paid nothing, most paid between £3 and £30 a week. Most care was informal (in 16 out of the 18 cases). A quarter of those finding work did not need child care while they were working (for example, because they worked school hours only, or because a partner was available).

Finlayson, Ford, and Marsh (1996)

The analysis for this article is based on three waves of the survey of low income families which formed part of the PRILIF programme mentioned earlier. The surveys, in 1991, 1992 and 1994, were based on samples of families with working mothers (over 3,000 in each wave).

Table 3.3 below presents data on the amounts parents were paying for child care in 1994.

Table 3.3: Payments for child care, 1994 (PRILIF data)

	Percentage families	of
Percentage of working families paying for child care	25	•
Percentage of paying families paying:		•••••
£1-20 per week	31	
£21-40	29	
£41+	40	
Base	763	

Source: Finlayson et al., 1996

The PSI research can also be used to establish trends in child care use and payment. For example, the findings reported in this article include the following:

- between 1991 and 1994, the proportion of working women using child care rose
- family spending on child care rose;
- more lone parents than couples pay for child care;
- child care costs rose 27 per cent for lone parents and 25 per cent for couples between 1991 and 1994;
- average spending on child care per hour worked rose from £1.01 to £1.54.

The Finlayson article presents data on the differing patterns of use of child care (in terms of the hours used and the type of care, i.e. professional or informal) between lone parents and mothers with partners and between those working full-time and part-time. This information is particularly salient because child care disregards are based on the use of professional care only. Parents making use of informal care are not eligible for the disregard.

Table 3.4 is reproduced from the article and shows the distribution of types of child care in 1992 and 1994. 'Working mothers' includes working lone parents and working mothers with full-time working partners.1

'Professional' child care includes childminders, nannies, nursery or crèche, nursery school or playgroup, and after school or holiday playscheme. Informal care includes care by family members or friends. 'Avoiding care' means working from home or working school hours only.

Table 3.4: Child care arrangements of all working mothers

Child care arrangements	Per cent	
	1992	1994
Professional only	11	12
Combination of professional and informal	9	11
Informal only	44	45
No care - child old enough to look after him/herself	14	14
No care - need for care avoided	22	19
Base	3120	3087

Source: Finlayson, et al (1996), p.297.

So, in 1994 just under a quarter of working mothers (23 per cent) were using professional child care, a slight increase from 1992. Table 3.5 presents data on what people spend on child care.

¹ It is not clear in the article whether mothers with part-time working partners and working mothers with a part-time or non-working partner are excluded from the analysis.

Table 3.5: Spending on child care by working mothers

	Per cent			
	1991	1992	1994	
Pays (%)	23	22	25	
Does not pay (%)	77	78	75	
Base	3929	3120	3090	
Weekly amounts paid by those who pay				
£1-20	38	39	31	
£21-40	33	29	29	
£41-60	9	16	20	
£61-80	5	7	10	
£81-100	2	5	6	
£100+	4	3	4	
Mean (£)	30.70	36.92	43.46	
Median (£)	24.20	30.00	35.00	
Base		665	763	

Source: Finlayson, et al. (1996), p.298.

The mean figure for 1994 is, according to the authors, disproportionately influenced by a few people who pay very large weekly amounts for care. Removing them from the calculation of the mean reduces the figure from £43.46 to £38.82. However, even with this readjustment the increase in spending between 1991 and 1994 is more than one and a half times the rate of wage inflation over the same period.

The following table shows that of mothers who pay for child care in 1994, most are paying for professional care.

Table 3.6: Weekly spending on child care by working mothers by type of child care arrangement

Weekly amounts paid by	Per cent		
those who pay			
	Professional	Combined	Informal
	care only	informal and	care only
		professional	
		care	
£1-20	19	34	52
£21-40	21	35	34
£41-60	25	19	10
£61-80	16	7	2
£81-100	10	4	1
£100+	9	1	-
Base (row %)	336 (44)	266 (35)	160 (21)

Source: Derived from Finlayson, et al. (1996), Table 8, p.300.

Combining the information in Tables 3.4 and 3.6 gives an indication of the overall use of child care and how it is paid for.

Table 3.7: Type and cost of child care used by lone mothers, 1994

Type of child care	Numbers	No. paying	% paying
	using child		·
	care in 19941		
Professional only	355 - 383	336	95 - 88
Combination of professional and informal	324 - 352	266	82 - 76
Informal only	1374 - 1401	160	12 - 11
Base	3087	762	

The ranges in this column are estimates based on the percentages in Table 3.4.

Source: Derived from Finlayson, et al. (1996), Table 4a, p.297 and Table 8, p.300.

This table shows how relatively few working mothers pay for informal child care; most is provided free. These mothers presumably will not be affected, either positively or negatively, by child care disregard policies that restrict eligibility by excluding informal arrangements.

However, mothers without access either to free informal care or to professional care will find it harder to overcome the barrier to work of child care costs.

The article allows a comparison of child care payments made by lone parents and by couples. Table 3.8 below summarises payments made in 1994 by lone parents and couples by the amount of work undertaken.

Table 3.8: Spending on child by lone parents and couples, 1994 (PSI analysis)

Weekly	Per cent			
amount			P	·
	Lone parents	Lone parents	Mothers	Mothers
	working part-	_	working part-	
	time	time	1	time with full-
			time working	time working
			partner	partner
£1-20	71	34	39	24
£21-40	20	34	36	25
£41-60	6	19	16	22
£61-80	-	8	5	14
£81-100	_	5	3	9
£101+	3	-	1	8
Base	35	105	221	401

Source: Derived from Finlayson et al. (1996), Tables 5b and 5c, p.298.

This table suggests that lone parents pay less for child care than comparable couples. Lone parents working full-time and both members of a couple working full-time are likely to require the most child care (although the hours of work will affect the amount of child care needed). From the table, we can see that just over a third of lone parents pay relatively little (i.e. £20 or less per week) compared with just under a quarter of couples.

Ford (1996)

Ford presents an analysis of a national survey of 850 lone parents carried out in Autumn 1994 and a follow up depth study of 57 parents (part of the PRILIF programme). The report examines, among other things, the extent to which child care acts as a barrier to finding work. The survey showed that more than one-third of lone parents who were out of work said the cost of child care was a constraint on taking work of 16 hours or more. Thirteen per cent said that availability was the real problem rather than cost. Of working parents in the sample, two-

thirds used child care. The rest worked only in school time or let children look after themselves. Forty-two per cent of those using child care paid for it, at an average cost of £33.20 a week in 1994. Half paid less than £25 a week. Average cost per hour worked was £1.01 (though for half the sample it was less than £0.88). Lone parents (who paid for care) paid around one-fifth of their after-tax earnings.

Ford's study also demonstrates the effect of child care costs on marginal rates of pay. Table 3.9 presents Ford's simulation of the financial incentive to work for a 'model' lone parent paid £3.66 an hour, with an hourly child care cost of £0.88.

Table 3.9: Financial incentive to work different numbers of hours for 'model' lone parent with hourly child care cost of £0.88 (without child care disregard)

Return (in £ per week) from each additional hour worked compared to:	h Number of hours worked			
	5	16	24	35
Out of work	£2.12	£1.89	£1.05	£0.53
Working 5 hours		£1.79	£0.76	£0.27
Working 16 hours			-£0.65	-£1.30
Working 24 hours				-£0.59

Source: Ford, 1996, p.75

The table shows how lone parents can become caught in a worsening poverty trap if they try to increase their hours, the severity of the trap depending on the hours the lone parent is working to start with. For example, a lone parent who increased her working hours (and therefore her child care requirements) from 16 hours to 24 hours a week would actually suffer a net loss of £0.65 an hour.

However, the costs of child care are only one influence on lone parents' labour market decisions. The picture is more complicated than that. As Ford comments:

The economic participation rates of women with dependent children have more than doubled since the mid-60s, but this has been achieved over a period of very little public investment in care facilities. (Ford, 1996, p.9)

He later concludes:

It is apparent ... that while child care may present an immediate and intractable problem for some, it is far from the only reason keeping lone parents out of work. (Ford, 1996, p.9)

Ford makes the useful point that it is not solely the *cost* of child care which is relevant to lone parents' decisions about taking work - it is the *affordability* of care. For some people considering a job paying a given wage, the cost of child care will be too high. However, if they had the opportunity of a higher wage the child care might become affordable. Furthermore, affordability was linked to the income packages (including earnings, private sources such as maintenance, and benefits) that lone parents could put together in their particular circumstances

Other studies involving the costs of child care

Department of Health Survey of Day Care Services for Children in 1990 (Meltzer, 1994) In 1990 the Department of Health carried out a survey of parents on the use of child care services. The survey covered children under the age of eight only who were living in private households, and generated data about 5,525 children from 3,705 households. The data from the survey are inevitably a little dated but the findings from the study remain relevant.

The cost of child care was mostly an analysis of mean or median hourly rates of those who paid for care. The cheapest form of child care was provided by a children's or voluntary sector organisation. Childminders were more expensive but the most expensive care was that provided by a children's nanny. This finding reflects the economies of scale achieved by caring for groups of children rather than the individual children or sibling groups commonly looked after by a nanny employed by a single family.

The survey also showed that the most important factors affecting child care during school holidays were the mother's work status and the family type (i.e. one or two parent family). Seven per cent of working mothers stopped work altogether during school holidays; 69 per cent did not, or could not, make any special arrangements. The fewer the hours worked the more likely the mother was to take the child to work with her.

In Kempson *et al.*'s study (1994) of how poor families make ends meet, half of all non-working mothers said lack of child care, high costs and the expectation of low wages were the main reasons for not working. Child care was reported as being in short supply for pre-school age and school age children.

The study identified that, for lone mothers, the additional cost of going to work, such as paying for child care, school meals, fares to work and suitable work clothing all influenced decisions about work. Of these, the cost of child care was seen as the largest additional

expense and the one most often taken into account - £30 and £45 a week for a pre-school child was considered normal. (Fares to work were thought about less frequently by people who were not working.)

McKay and Marsh (1994) offer an interesting insight into the relationship between the costs of child care and mothers' decisions about whether or not to work. They conclude that as earnings rise, the cost of child care increases to a roughly stable level of about one quarter of earnings. For lone parents, they suggest that a reservation wage is roughly calculated by deducting one quarter of the expected wage for tax and National Insurance and a further quarter for childcare.

Harrop and Moss (1994) analysed data from the Labour Force Survey from 1981 to 1989 to explore trends in the labour market activity in the 1980s. They found some evidence that child care costs had increased during the decade when the earnings potential for the average lone parent had fallen. Thus child care took a greater proportion of the income for low earners compared with higher earners.

Shaw et al. (1996) reports on 25 qualitative interviews with selected respondents to the 'Barriers to Moving Off Income Support' project. The sample was chosen to cover two distinct types of person: (a) those with a 'lengthy spell' on benefit of at least six months, and (b) those who had experienced more than one spell on benefit in the preceding two years. Among lone parents child care issues were the main barrier to employment, with full-time care a barrier for parents of pre-school children. Respondents reported costs of between £50 and £100 a week. Two lone parents had been able to work only because they were able to arrange free (informal) care.

Bryson and Marsh (1996) conducted a nationally representative survey of 1002 families who were interviewed six months after leaving Family Credit in September 1993 (four to six months before the introduction of the £40 Family Credit child care allowance). Findings relevant to the cost of child care include the following (p.75):

- 1. At the time of the interview, 30 per cent of families needed child care while a parent, or both parents, went to work. Of these, one-quarter paid for child care, the mean cost being £30 a week.
- 2. One in 10 lone parents were using child care, compared with one-third of couples, the difference being due to the higher proportion of couples in paid work. Of those in work, 37 per cent of lone parents were using child care.

- 3. Lone parents were more likely to have to pay for their child care half of them did so compared with one-sixth of couples.
- 4. A quarter of the families in the sample said they would have to use child care if they worked 16 hours or more a week. Of these, four in ten anticipated having to pay for that child care, a proportion rising to two-thirds among lone parents.

Elam and Thomas (1997) offer a useful insight from their qualitative study carried out in 1996 of 104 people claiming out-of-work benefits but doing either part-time or voluntary work. They found that lone parents could not afford child care from their £15 a week Income Support disregard making part-time work an option only if free or very cheap child care was available 'a scenario which was rare' (p.23). The authors also comment that where one of a couple had taken part-time work it was often because work-related costs were low and the job 'complemented existing domestic arrangements'.

Ford et al. (1998) reports on four waves of the 1991 cohort of lone parents (part of the PRILIF programme). Surveys were carried out in 1991, 1993, 1994 and 1995. There are no detailed data on the costs of child care but there is a useful analysis of the changing use of child care over time. It was found that, where there were no additional children in the family, child care requirements reduced as their children got older. The proportion of users who had to pay for care fell from 37 per cent, to 30, to 29 and to 28 over the four waves. The decline was evident also among those who worked most. Of those working 16 hours or more throughout the study period, 46 per cent paid for child care in 1991, falling to 39 per cent in 1994 and 34 per cent in 1995.

Discussion

Policy and research interest in child care costs is not surprising since, for those for whom it is relevant, it is likely to be the largest single outgoing associated with going to work.

The relationship between child care and employment is not straightforward, however. In a study by Jenkins and Symons (1995), based on econometric modelling of lone mothers' labour market participation (cited in Ford, 1998), it was found that although child care costs were a statistically significant disincentive to work, the effect was only small. Jenkins and Symons, therefore concluded that 'it appears that in the UK the impact of child care costs is important, but perhaps rather less important than one might have expected from the emphasis in popular discussion' (Ford, 1998, p.211). This assessment may seem to be borne out by the relatively small percentages of working families who actually pay for child care, but for some

of those who do pay, the cost is not insignificant either in terms of their actual outlay or in terms of the proportion of their income that child care consumes.

The survey-based studies reported in this chapter which use data from 1991 and 1992 reveal two contrasting pictures. The studies which analysed the General Household Survey data consistently produce lower child care costs than the Marsh and McKay study which was based on a sample of low income families only. The later studies based on 1994 data from low income families and from lone parents show levels of costs comparable to Marsh and McKay. Table 3.10 summarises the main findings from these studies.

Table 3.10: Summary of findings from large quantitative analyses of the costs of child care

Study	Date and	% of all	Average	Lone	Couples
	type of	families	weekly cost	Parents	
	data*	paying	(£)		
		for child			
		care			
Marsh and McKay (1993)	1991 (LIF)	23	30.70	29%	22%
				@	@ 32.40
				24.60	
Bridgwood and Savage,	1991	52 for	12.95 for		
1993	(GHS)	under	under 5s;		
		5s;	10.14 for 5-		
		30 for 5-	11s		
		11s			
Duncan, Giles and Webb	1991-92	38	16.33		
(1995)	(GHS)				
Finlayson, Ford, and	1994 (LIF)	25	38.82**		
Marsh (1996)					
Ford (1996)	1994			28%	
	(LPs)			@	
				33.20	

LIF = survey of low income families

These studies strongly suggest that sampling designs have a significant impact on the results generated about the actual costs to working families of child care. They will be compared further with the findings from the analysis of the Family Resources Survey presented in the next chapter before overall conclusions are drawn about child care costs.

GHS = General Household Survey

LPs = survey of lone parents only

^{**} excluding outliers with exceptionally high child care costs

CHAPTER FOUR THE COSTS OF CHILD CARE: DATA FROM THE FAMILY RESOURCES SURVEY

Introduction

As mentioned in Chapter One, the FRS was set up by the DSS in 1992. The time period covered by this review includes the first four waves of the survey, each of which included around 26,000 households. Up to March 1998 three reports had been published (DSS, 1995, 1996, 1997). However, specifically for the purposes of this review several new analyses have been carried out using the 1996-97 data set. None of these appears in the published literature.

The first part of this chapter looks briefly at the content of the published reports regarding child care costs; the second part presents the results of the new analyses; and finally some conclusions are drawn from both this and the preceding chapter.

The published reports

The FRS collects data on the costs of child care (a) during term time, and (b) during school holidays. The more recent published reports present data in the following:

- I. a table analysing benefit units with children by weekly costs of child care and by economic status;
- II. a table of benefit units with child care costs by weekly costs as a percentage of gross weekly income and by economic status.

This choice of presentation offers some useful new perspectives on child care costs, but also has some limitations. For example, the distinction between term time and holiday costs is clearly of relevance for people with younger school age children. Also, analysis by economic status demonstrates, for the first time, the differential costs of child care for self-employed people, those in full-time work and those in part-time work.

Table 4.1 below is derived from the 1997 report (covering the data for 1995-96) and shows the costs of child care by economic status.

Table 4.1: Benefit units with children by weekly costs of child care and economic status

Percentage of bene						
Weekly costs of child care	f Economic status					
	Self employed	Single or couple, all in full time work	Couple, one in full-time, one in part-time work	Couple, one in full-time work, one not working	One or more in part-time work	units
Term time costs		1 2	T 4 A	Tao	T	
<£10	7	4	18	10	21	10
£10-20	11	14	22	12	40	17
£20-30	17	17	15	6	13	16
£30-40	9	13	13	18	5	12
£40-50	6	8	6	12	10	8
£50+	48	44	26	42	11	37
Base	149	451	274	50	62	991
% paying for child care	13	30	16	3	10	12
Holidays <£10	2	2	10	10	16	5
£10-20	6	8	18	3	24	11
£20-30	12	12	16	8	9	13
£30-40	16	11	15	13	15	13
£40-50	7	10	10	10	13	10
£50+	69	57	31	59	23	58
Base	138	392	239	40	55	869
% paying for child care	12	26	14	3	9	10

Source: Table 7.11, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997)

This table demonstrates the level of analysis that can be achieved with a large initial sample. The results themselves are also interesting. The table shows that the highest weekly amounts of child care (over £50) are paid by self-employed people and households where all adults are in full-time work, probably reflecting the greater number of hours of child care required by them. Households with one adult in full-time work and the other adult not working also tend to pay higher amounts for child care despite there being one adult potentially available to provide free care. It is possible that the small number in this group includes households where the second adult is either long-term sick or disabled.

The number of households using child care in school holidays falls by about 12 per cent compared with term time. However, those that pay, pay more across all economic status groups, the self-employed showing the greatest increase.

Table 4.1 appears to show that relatively few households pay for child care - 12 per cent in term time and ten per cent in holidays. This contrasts with the picture presented in Table 3.10 which suggested that around 25 per cent of low income or lone parent families paid for child care. The reason for this apparent discrepancy probably lies in the use of *benefit units* as the unit of analysis in the published FRS reports. Total benefit units will therefore include households with children where one or both adults is *not* in paid work (around 2,000 households in the 1996-97 FRS data set). Most other studies prefer to present data on child care costs for households where at least one adult is in work.

Table 4.2 uses the same data and shows the burden of child care costs on people with different levels of income.

Table 4.2 Benefit units with child care costs by weekly costs as a percentage of gross weekly income and by economic status

Percentage	of benefit uni	its with childre	en			dmt.di.m.abntenz
Weekly costs of child care	Economic status					
	Self employed	Single or couple, all in full time work	Couple, one in full- time, one in part- time work	Couple, one in full- time work, one not working	One or more in part-time work	units
Term time	costs				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
0.1 - 10%	62	68	87	76	73	73
10-20%	24	25	11	16	18	20
20-30%	7	4	1	2	6	4
30-40%	5	1	-	4	0	2
40-50%	1	1	0	2	0	1
over 50%	1	1	0	0	3	1
Base	149	451	274	50	62	991
% paying for child care	13	30	16	3	10	12
Holidays			 	<u> </u>		
0.1 - 10%	54	54	82	65	47	62
10-20%	30	35	16	20	29	28
20-30%	7	7	2	5	11	6
30-40%	6	2	-	5	7	3
40-50%	1	1	0	3	2	1
over 50%	2	1	0	3	4	1
Base	138	392	239	40	55	869
% paying for child care	12	26	14	3	9	10

Source: Table 7.12, FRS 1995-96 (DSS, 1997)

Table 4.2 shows that for people who pay for child care, the majority pay less than ten per cent of their household income during both term time and school holidays. At the other end of the spectrum there are a number of households (though representing a small percentage) paying over half their incomes in child care costs. Again the self-employed and households where all adults are working full-time pay comparatively higher proportions of their incomes. In all economic groups the burden of paying child care increases during school holidays, but households with a full-time and a part-time worker appear to experience the least impact.

Though useful, the published FRS reports do not present separate data for lone parents as a separate social group which are clearly of particular policy and public interest. The following section begins to address this information gap.

New analysis of the 1996-97 data set

The 1996-97 FRS includes 2,109 lone parent families, and 6,140 two-parent families. Data in relation to households with more than two adults do not appear in the tables which follow since the large number of permutations for mixing work and childcare in multi-adult households would make interpretation of comparative data problematic.

Table 4.3 compares the percentages of people working and paying for childcare in lone parent and two parent households.

Table 4.3: Summary of 1996-97 FRS data on child care

	Lone parents	Two parent households
Number in FRS sample	2109	6140
Number (and %) in paid work	778 (37%)	5510 (90%)
Number paying for childcare	167	891
- as % of numbers in work	(21%)	(16%)

Source: New analysis of Family Resources Survey data for 1996-97.

Table 4.3 shows that lone parents are much less likely to be working than one of the members of a two parent household, they are more likely to be paying for child care.

In interpreting tables that follow it must be remembered that child care costs are dependent upon a number of factors. Holtermann (1993), for example, identifies the following factors which influence the amount parents pay for child care: the number of children, the ages of the children, household income, and hours worked. The effect of the interaction of these factors will also be different for lone parent and two parent families. Holtermann, lists the main differences between the two groups as follows:

- I. lone parents have fewer children than two parent families;
- II. working lone parents have fewer children under 5 than working two parent families;
- III. lone parents have only one person's earnings to draw on for child care expenses while most working mothers in two parent families have two earnings;
- IV. proportionally more lone parents work full time and thus spend more time working than other mothers with partners.

The number and ages of children and the hours of child care purchased are not directly affected by the number of parents present within the household unit. However, the FRS shows that:

- two parent families tend to have more children (Table 4.4 below);
- hours of childcare purchased reflect hours of work, and two parent families tend to have more full-time workers.

Table 4.4: Numbers of children in lone parent and two parent households

Number of children	Lone parents		Two parent households	
	Number	%	Number	%
1	1051	50	2215	36
2	663	31	2726	44
3	277	13	875	114
4 and over	118	6	320	5
Total	2109		6140	

Source: New analysis of Family Resources Survey data for 1996-97

Table 4.5 below contrasts the hours of child care used by lone parent and by two parent households.

Table 4.5: Hours of child care used (per week) for working lone parents and working couples

Hours per week	All working lone parents		Two-parents - one or both working		Total	
	Number	%	Number		Number	%
None	429	55	3989	72	4418	70
< 10	66	8	352	6	418	7
10-19	102	13	412	7	514	8
20-29	71	9	277	5	348	6
30+	110	14	480	9	590	9
Base	778		5510		6288	

The table shows how lone parents use child care more than in two-parent households where, unless both parents are working full-time, the partner not at work is possibly able to provide at least some, if not all, of the required care. The table also shows a contrast between the proportions of working lone parents and couples who require in excess of 30 hours child care a week. Comparing the table with Table 4.3 is interesting. Table 4.5 shows that 349 lone parents used child care while Table 4.3 shows that 167 (49 per cent) paid for that care. The comparable figures for couples are 1521 and 891 (59 per cent). Table 4.6 presents the data on child care used for full-time workers only, whose need for child care is presumably greatest.

Table 4.6: Hours of child care used (per week) for working lone parents and couples, working full-time

Hours per week	Lone parents		Two-parents - both working full-time		Total	
	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
None	175	51	518	51	693	51
< 10	20	6	67	7	87	6
10-19	51	15	127	13	178	13
20-29	30	9	68	7	98	7
30+	67	20	236	23	303	22
Base	343		1016		1359	

Source: New analysis of Family Resources Survey data for 1996-97

This table shows, in contrast to Table 4.5 above, how the differences between lone parents and two parents households are negligible when both parents are working full-time. Nevertheless, it is still striking that around half of all households manage to sustain full-time working without the need for child care. Table 4.7 presents a similar analysis for part-time working lone parents and two parent households where there is some capacity for providing child care.

Table 4.7: Hours of childcare used (per week) by part-time working lone parents, and couples who do not *both* work full-time

Hours p	per Lone pare	ents	Two-pare	Two-parents -		Two parents -		Two parents - one	
week			one FT, o	ne PT	one FT or	nly	PT only	PT only	
	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%	
None	224	57	1168	64	1301	94	242	86	
< 10	45	11	207	11	22	2	7	2	
10-19	49	12	182	10	26	2	16	6	
20-29	39	10	149	8	12	1	3	1	
30+	39	10	128	7	26	2	14	5	
Base	396		1834		1387		282		

Source: New analysis of FRS data for 1996-97

The table shows that a higher proportion of lone parents working part-time are in need of child care than two parent households, with one in five requiring care of 20 hours or more. Few two-parent households where one parent is not working require paid child care although some still need large amounts of time (i.e. more than 30 hours)

Table 4.8: Weekly childcare costs for working lone parents and working couples

£ per week	er week All working lone Two-parents - one parents or both working		Total			
	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
Free/no child care required	626	80	4672	85	5298	84
<£10	21	3	66	1	87	1
£10-20	31	4	139	3	170	3
£20-30	30	4	150	3	180	3
£30-40	9	1	66	1	75	1
£40-50	16	2	86	2	102	2
£50+	45	6	331	6	376	6
Base	778		5510		6288	

Table 4.8 presents the overall pattern of childcare costs for all working parents. There are no significant differences between lone parent and two parent families. Both types of family are equally able to arrange child care at no cost (eight in ten of each group). The table also emphasises again the extent to which working families (whether headed by a lone parent or a couple) are able to arrange their child care at no cost (either within the household or through other informal arrangements).

In Table 4.9 the child care costs of lone parents and couples who work full-time are analysed.

Table 4.9: Weekly childcare costs for lone parents and couples with children, working full-time

£ per week	Lone pare	Lone parents Two-parents - both Total working full-time				
	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
Free	255	74	682	67	937	69
<£10	7	2	16	2	23	2
£10-20	14	4	42	4	56	4
£20-30	18	5	64	6	82	6
£30-40	6	2	26	3	32	2
£40-50	13	4	28	3	41	3
£50+	30	9	158	16	188	14
Base	343		1016	***************************************	1359	

This table presents information for families where no parent is available during normal working hours to care for children. Marginally more lone parents are able to arrange child care at no cost. Families which have two full-time earners are more likely than lone parents to be paying relatively high weekly costs.

Table 4.10 presents a similar analysis for part-time working lone parents and two parent households.

Table 4.10: Weekly childcare costs for part-time working lone parents, and couples who do not both work full-time

£ per week	Lone par	ents	Two-parents - one FT, one PT		Two pa		Total	
	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
Free	337	85	1525	83	1339	97	3201	88
<£10	14	4	35	2	5	-	54	1
£10-20	17	4	63	3	9	1	89	2
£20-30	12	3	57	3	6	-	75	2
£30-40	1	-	24	1	2	-	27	1
£40-50	3	1	35	2	6	-	44	1
£50+	12	3	95	5	20	1	127	4
Base	396		1834		1387		3617	

Table 4.10 shows the differences between different family types where either the lone parent or both parents are not working full-time. In particular there are differences between the groups when child care is free. Some observations could be made here:

- Lone parents can generally afford to take (presumably low paid) part-time work only if they can arrange free childcare.
- The presence of a full-time worker in two parent households enables higher childcare costs to be borne.

Conclusion

This final section draws together and compares the information in this and the preceding chapter on the costs of child care.

The interaction between participation in the labour market and child care is clearly complex. For some people wanting to work child care presents them with one or more problems, including:

- · availability; and
- affordability.

Other parents prefer to make the decision to be full-time carers for their children. Lone parents in particular tend to make this choice which is reflected in their relatively low labour market participation rates (see Table 4.3). When parents with children do work, however, the majority, whether working full or part-time, report that they do not use any form of child care at all. For parents working full-time this is presumably explained by the children concerned being able to look after themselves between school and the parent(s) returning from work, or by the working hours of the parent(s) allowing them to provide any necessary child care themselves. Parents working part-time are more likely to have some flexibility in coordinating working hours and child care.

For those parents who do need child care, the FRS data show that a significant number, around half, pay nothing. The overall result is that only 16 per cent of all working families pay something for child care (Table 4.8). Where a lone parent or both parents work full-time nearly 31 per cent pay something, but where someone is in part-time work or not working, only 12 per cent pay for child care (Tables 4.9 and 4.10 respectively).

The new analyses of the 1996-97 FRS data in this chapter confirm the picture of complexity emerging from the review of published research studies in the previous chapter. They have also allowed us to contribute to a greater understanding of the differences between the experiences of lone parent and two-parent households. For example, where the lone parent or both parents work full time, the need for child care is similar (Table 4.6). However, lone parents, on the whole, pay less for the care they purchase (Table 4.9). Part of the explanation for this result is likely to be the lower earning capacity of lone parents compared with households where both parents work, which allows the latter group to purchase more, or more expensive, care.

One separate conclusion that can be drawn from this chapter is that the size of the FRS allows analysis of child care costs (and other costs) at a much greater level of detail than other data sources. The new analyses presented here are only an indication of what is possible, and we return to the potential of the FRS in the final chapter.

CHAPTER FIVE THE COMBINED AND THE NET COSTS OF WORKING

Introduction

The published material on the costs of working, as the previous two chapters have shown, lends itself only to a consideration of separate types of costs. There is no literature on combined costs, taking into account the aggregate effect of travel costs, child care costs and the other, usually smaller, costs for people in employment. Even if such literature existed, it would still not present the whole picture. Many workers enjoy a range of fringe benefits which can offset the costs of going to work. In this chapter we wish to explore both these aspects of working costs. The section on combined costs draws largely on analyses of the FRS data set for 1996-97. The FES collects more data on a wider range of in-work costs (including eating at work and trade union subscriptions), but does not publish any relevant analysis. The potential of the FES is explored further in the final chapter. The section on offsetting costs draws on data from the project on Barriers to Moving Off Income Support (reported in Shaw et al., 1996) and on the earlier study of Erens and Hedges on incomes in and out of work.

The combined costs of working

There is little published data about the combined costs of working. In studies which aim to identify people's reservation wages it is common for a figure to be stated which, at least implicitly, takes into account a range of expenses. These are usually not quoted precisely since they are speculations about the likely costs that would be incurred. Nevertheless, some authors argue that decisions about work are often based on precise calculations of the financial gains. For example, in the study of how low income families make ends meet by Kempson et al. (1994), people's calculations included the Family Credit they could expect, housing costs, child care costs, the direct costs of working, such as fares to work and clothing and the loss of welfare benefits such as free school meals and council tax benefit. They cite a respondent who had turned down a job because she had calculated she needed a net income of about £160 a week to cover the reduction in her Housing Benefit and to meet the costs of nursery fees and school dinners. Another lone mother had been persuaded to take voluntary redundancy from a job as a secretary because when she worked she had to find £40 a week for childminding, £33 a week rent, and £10 a week council tax. She was as well off on Income Support with a small amount of maintenance she received through the court. To avoid child care costs she intended to remain at home until her son went to school and then to work part

time. In general, Kempson et al. found that while lone parents frequently carried out these 'better off' calculations, unemployed men rarely did.

Data from the Family Resources Survey

The FRS collects data on child care costs and on travel costs. For most people, these will be the major, largely unavoidable, costs of working. The published reports of the FRS do not present any analyses based on combined costs, but the DSS has carried out a number of new analyses of the 1996-97 data set for the purposes of this review.

Table 5.1 shows the combined weekly costs of child care and travel for lone parent and two-parent families by the working status of the parent(s).

Table 5.1: Combined weekly costs of child care and travel to work for two-parent and lone parent families, by working status of parent(s)

Weekly cost (£)	Lone parent families		Two parent families			
	Full-time	Part-time	Both full-	1 full-time +	1 full-time	
	%	%	time	1part-time	only	
			%	%	%	
Free/no cost	20	40	9	16	33	
Under £10	20	31	9	17	14	
£10-20	16	10	10	13	14	
£20-30	8	5	6	8	5	
£30-40	10	5	10	10	10	
£40-50	3	2	7	6	2	
Over £50	22	7	49	31	21	
Base	343	396	1016	1834	1387	

Source: New analysis of Family Resources Survey data for 1996-97

Interpreting the information in Table 5.1 is problematic. Costs of working are both a reflection of, and a trade-off between, necessity and opportunity. The table shows that among two-parent families, and among lone parent families, those working full-time have the highest in-work costs. This phenomenon will be the result of the greater need for child care for those working full-time, and of the possibilities for meeting higher costs made possible by the higher incomes for full-time workers. The proportions of two-parent families with no costs where both parents do not work full-time will reflect the availability of free child care from

the part-time or non-working parent. Lone parents working part-time will have relatively low incomes from which to meet the combined costs of child care and travel. Hence, the majority (71 per cent) have either no, or low (i.e. under £10 a week), in-work costs.

Table 5.2 below combines the data in table 5.1 to show the differences in expenditure for working lone parent and two-parent families as a whole.

Table 5.2: Combined weekly costs of child care and travel to work for working lone parent and two-parent families

Weekly cost	Weekly cost All lone parent families All tv		All two-parent fa	amilies
	No.	%	No.	%
Free/no cost	240	31	1335	24
Under £10	201	26	803	15
£10-20	102	13	665	12
£20-30	46	6	345	6
£30-40	60	8	515	9
£40-50	19	2	247	4
Over £50	110	14	1600	29
Base	778		5510	

Source: New analysis of Family Resources Survey data for 1996-97

Table 5.2 shows the main differences between lone parent and two-parent families. Over half of all lone parents have low or no costs (free or under £10 a week) compared with one in seven who pay more than £50 a week. In contrast, over a quarter of two-parent families pay more than £50 a week, while one in four pay nothing.

Offsetting the costs of working

As mentioned at the beginning of this chapter, many workers enjoy a range of fringe benefits which can offset the costs of going to work and which reduce the net costs of working. The Barriers to Moving Off Income Support project collected information on the benefits provided for people in their last job before their spell on Income Support but is not reported in Shaw, Walker et al. (1996). Table 5.3 below summarises the responses for all respondents. Each question was asked separately, hence the base number of which percentages have been calculated is slightly different in each case.

Table 5.3: Proportion of employees receiving fringe benefits in last job before signing on

Type of fringe benefit	Number	%	Base
Free meals or luncheon vouchers	62	12	505
Subsidised meals or a canteen	65	13	505
Use of company car or van	29	6	504
Goods provided free or cheaply	72	14	503

Help with accommodation was provided for only one per cent of respondents. This was mainly in the form of free accommodation.

Conclusion

As mentioned above, the costs of working reflect both necessity and opportunity. What people actually have to pay, or choose to pay, will depend on a number of factors such as the availability and affordability of child care and private and public transport, and their combined total as a proportion of income.

It is interesting to compare Tables 2.6, 4.8, and 5.2 above, all of which present data for lone parents and two-parent families weekly expenditure on travel, child care and combined costs respectively. In particular, comparing the proportions of households which pay the highest weekly amounts, i.e. over £50, suggests that most families do not pay both high travel and high child care costs, though it is possible that some families are in this position. Table 5.4 demonstrates this point.

Table 5.4: Analysis of families paying high costs associated with being in work

Type of cost	Percentage of families paying over £50 a week All working lone parents Two-parents - one or both working					
	Number	%	Number	%		
Child care	45	6	331	6		
Travel	60	8	1319	24		
Combined costs	110	14	1600	29		
Base	778		5510			

It is arguable whether fringe benefits should be regarded as directly offsetting the costs of working. For example, free or cheap goods should perhaps be regarded as nominal income which may well affect a person's decision whether or not to apply for or accept a job. But the extent to which a person perceives fringe benefits as an offset of costs cannot be assessed using analysis of the FRS or other continuous government surveys.

One purpose of this chapter has been to illustrate further the complexities of trying to measure the costs of being in work. The interaction of the various costs and benefits of working operates very differently at the level of the individual household. A further dimension to the complexity is added by the way in which these costs are separately perceived and experienced. This is the subject of the next chapter.

CHAPTER SIX PERCEPTIONS OF THE COSTS OF WORKING COMPARED WITH ACTUAL EXPERIENCE

Introduction

As important as the actual costs associated with going to work are people's perceptions of those costs. If a person contemplating working thinks that travel or child care costs are likely to be beyond their resources, they may not even begin the process of looking for work. As part of this review, therefore, we attempted to discover relevant pieces of research that could throw light on people's perceptions of in-work costs.

Two recent research projects have attempted to compare people's perceptions about the obstacles to starting work with the actual experiences of people who do find work later. The Barriers to Moving Off Income Support and the programme of work evaluating Jobseeker's Allowance included large surveys in which questions about barriers to work were included.

Perceptions of barriers to work

The Barriers survey was conducted with a sample of 1020 people (of whom 56 per cent were unemployed people and 23 per cent lone parents) who received Income Support for all or part of the period September 1992 to June 1994 (Shaw et al., 1996). The study was conducted before the introduction of Jobseekers Allowance and so the sample includes unemployed people who would now be JSA recipients. Respondents were asked about the factors which prevented them from leaving Income Support. Table 6.1 presents an analysis of the responses that are most related to the costs of work.

Table 6.1: Factors preventing claimants leaving Income Support

Factor preventing claimant leaving benefit	Percentage citing	
	reason	
Costs of child care	18	
Paying Council Tax	32	
Extra costs, such as travel and work clothes	21	
Base	710	

Source: Derived from Shaw, Walker et al. (1996), Table 9.2, p.126.

Similar questions were asked of the sample of nearly 5,000 unemployed people interviewed in 1995 as part of the Jobseeker's Allowance evaluation programme of research (Bottomley et al., 1997). Using a comparable list of factors to that used in the earlier Barriers project, respondents were asked which factors were a cause of concern about leaving benefit. Table 6.2 presents an analysis of the responses that are most related to the costs of work.

Table 6.2: Concerns of unemployed people about leaving benefit

Type of concern about leaving benefit	Percentage citing reason	
Costs of child care	4	
Paying Council Tax	40	
Extra costs, such as travel	50	
Base	4,430	

Source: Derived from Table 6.4 of Bottomley et al., 1997

Tables 6.1 and 6.2 show contrasting findings which are difficult to interpret. However, it is clear that the different sample populations are likely to affect the results. The Barriers sample of Income Support claimants contained many more lone parents than the unemployed sample which was drawn from people claiming either Unemployment Benefit or Income Support for unemployed people. It is to be expected that child care costs would be mentioned as a worry for more of the former sample. It is interesting to note the relatively high proportions of people in each survey (32 per cent and 40 per cent) who said that having to pay their Council Tax was a concern to them. While on Income Support, claimants will also receive the maximum allowable award of Council Tax Benefit as a passported benefit. Many who find low paid jobs will continue to be eligible after assessment using the income test. The findings from the two surveys suggest, however, that many people are unaware they might still qualify or fear that they will have to meet large demands from their local authorities. The differences in the level of concern about meeting other costs of working (such as travel) are interesting. It is possible that the 'jobseekers' sample has more recent experience of the actual costs of travelling to work than recipients of Income Support who may therefore underestimate how much they will have to pay.

The experience of working

For the purposes of this research, DSS supplied analyses of the Barriers data set that do not appear in the resultant publications from the project. Because the sample was drawn from people who received Income Support for all or part of the period September 1992 to June

1994, a proportion of the sample actually also had paid employment for some of that time. The sample included around 360 such people who had worked. Table 6.3 presents their responses to questions about perceived barriers to working and about their actual experiences when in work.

Table 6.3: Barriers to leaving Income Support, and problems experienced as a result of leaving Income Support

	No. of respondents	%	Base
Worries before leaving Income Support			
Arranging for someone to look after my children	11	9	125
Having to pay for things I got free on Income Support (e.g. prescriptions)	71	19	369
Problems as a result of leaving Income Support			
Extra travelling expenses	51	14	356
Paying for tools or clothes for work	19	5	356
Child care arrangements	10	8	124
Reasons for not leaving Income Support earlier			
Having to pay extra costs (for travel or work clothes)	26	7	354
Costs of child care	12	10	124

Source: Derived from Table 6.4 of Bottomley et al., 1997

The table suggests that more people experienced problems with travelling costs than the number who thought such costs would be a barrier to them moving off Income Support. By contrast, the proportions of respondents citing child care costs as a barrier to coming off benefit are similar to those who either worried about child care arrangements or had problems in practice.

Though not shown in the table, among those responding to the child care questions, lone parents consistently reported worries beforehand, actual problems, and costs as a barrier, more often than two parent households (though the numbers in each of these groups are relatively small, 36 and 89 respectively).

The 5,000 people interviewed as part of the Jobseeker's research project were interviewed again in the Summer of 1996, by which time 967 had returned to work. They were asked about the problems they had actually encountered. Table 6.4 presents their responses.

Table 6.4: Problems encountered when moving off benefit

Type of problem	Percentage
	citing reason
Costs of child care	1
Paying Council Tax or mortgage	11
Paying for extra travelling	13
Paying for tools or work clothes	7
Base	967

Source: Bottomley et al., 1997

Table 6.5 below presents the data in a different way and shows the proportion of respondents expressing concerns at the first interview who were in full-time work by the time of the second interview.

Table 6.5: Proportions of people with concerns about costs who find work

Type of concern about leaving benefit	Percentage in full-time work at time of second interview
Costs of child care	17
Paying Council Tax	17
Extra costs, such as travel	21

Source: Derived from Figure 6.10 of McKay et al. (1997).

McKay et al. interpret their results in the following way: '... how far did (the) concerns materialise? Taking those in work after being unemployed at wave 1.... the answer seems to be that fewer problems were experienced than expected.' (p.148)

This interpretation is plausible but perhaps overstated. That one in five people who had concerned about extra costs actually found work later does not necessarily mean that problems were not experienced. Those in work may well have experienced problems and either overcame them or were managing them. It is possible that they also experienced problems they did not expect.

Conclusion

The data available from the Barriers and the Jobseeker's projects do not allow a quantification of the costs of being in work but are useful in understanding the perceptions about potential costs that are held by people on the margins of the labour market. It is interesting to note the appearance of Council Tax as a potential concern for a significant minority of Income Support claimants. Unlike Housing Benefit there is no extended payment of Council Tax Benefit for people who lose their entitlement when starting work. As far as we know there is no research or survey data that quantifies the amount of Council Tax that people become liable to pay when starting work. However, depending on the time in the financial year when liability commences, the amount could run into hundreds of pounds.

Another relevant insight from earlier work by Brannen (1987, cited in Brown, 1989, Postscript: 15-16) is that child care fees usually come out of the married mother's wage, and if the cost is too high a proportion of these wages, it is not seen as worthwhile for the mother to work. This is an important finding in that it suggests that perceptions about the cost of child care may, in some cases, be relative to income from work rather than income from all sources in the household. If this is the case, then parents of children who deal with established services provided by the Employment Services, or for example recent initiatives under the New Deal programme, might need to be helped to take a wider view of the costs of child care in the context of all income rather than only wages.

The work of Brannen and the more recent findings from McKay et al. that some people's actual experience of the financial implications of starting work is not as bad as they expected beforehand suggest the need for (a) better and more authoritative advice for jobseekers when they are contemplating work, and (b) better publicity concerning the help that people can get with in-work costs from the benefit and employment systems.

CHAPTER SEVEN SUMMARY, AND REVIEW OF FUTURE OPTIONS

Introduction

This report has reviewed the literature and research data on the what people actually pay as the costs of working. The aim of the review has been to contribute to policy debates about the obstacles that people face in leaving benefits and joining, and staying in, the labour market. In commissioning the work, the Department of Social Security stipulated that information was needed on the direct, 'hard' financial costs associated with going to work, i.e. actual cash outgoings. Other costs, such as the loss of means-tested social security benefits and the obligation to repay debts, were not included in the review's terms of reference. The rationale for this focused approach to costs was that to date there had been no systematic and comprehensive analysis of what people actually pay as the cost of working.

The Department also wanted to address a number of more specific research questions

- do lower-paid workers find that start-up and continuing costs of being in work erode the free money between net income in work (especially net pay) and out-of-work benefits, to the point where there is insufficient gap to create an incentive?
- are there differences in in-work costs for different family types (in particular, lone parents as opposed to families with children)?
- is there a difference between the perception of potential in-work costs and the reality?

 Does that perception affect movement into, or continuation in, work?

A final objective of the review was to assess the potential offered by existing data sources for providing ongoing information about the costs of working.

Chapters Two to Six have presented a review of recent literature and research on the costs of being in work up to March 1998. In this final chapter we firstly present a summary of the main findings from each of the review chapters, and secondly, return to the research questions above and discuss the extent to which we can provide answers from current sources. It will become clear that there are gaps in the data. Some of these gaps could be filled by further analysis of existing sources, but some would require new research. We consider the possibilities in the final part of the chapter, which assesses more generally the potential of current data sources for providing regular information about the costs of working.

Summary of findings

Start-up, travel and other costs (Chapter Two)

The amount that people pay in travel to work costs depends on a number of factors, some of which are outside their control, but some of which are a matter of choice or preference. The FRS in its present form does not enable us to untangle this complex picture. However, it does seem safe to suggest that ability to pay will play a significant part in explaining differences between, for example, lone parent and two-parent households. New analysis of the 1996-97 data set shows that lone parents pay less than two parent households, (for example, four in ten lone parents pay nothing to travel to work compared with a quarter of two parent households). The FRS also shows that nearly a third (30 per cent) of all working adults pay nothing in travel to work costs, of those that pay for travel 43 per cent pay £10 a week or less, and nearly half of those paying nothing still use a car.

Data on some of the other costs associated with working are thin. Expenditure on some items is available (for example, in the FES, which shows that in 1997 four in ten people pay for food at work at a weekly cost of £3.50) but other data cannot be linked definitively to work.

The costs of child care (Chapters Three and Four)

The review of the published literature and the new analysis of the 1996-97 FRS data show clearly that there is great diversity in what people pay for child care for which there is no simple explanation. For example, 74 per cent of lone parents working full time paid nothing for child care, as did 67 per cent of two-parent families. In contrast, nine per cent of lone parents and 16 per cent of two-parent families paid over £50 a week. Where someone was working part-time in the household (and therefore in principle available to provide some child care) 88 per cent of all families paid nothing for their child care, while four per cent paid over £50.

The published FRS report for 1995-96 showed that the highest weekly amounts of child care (over £50) were paid by self-employed people and households where all adults are in full-time work, probably reflecting the greater number of hours of child care required by them. Child care costs across all economic groups increased during the school holidays compared with term time. For people who pay for child care, the majority paid less than ten per cent of their household income during both term time and school holidays. At the other end of the spectrum there were a number of households (though representing a small percentage) paying over half their incomes in child care costs. Again the self-employed and households where all adults were working full-time paid comparatively higher proportions of their incomes.

What people pay depends on the interaction of a number of factors such as the availability of appropriate child care, its cost, and its affordability. For some people, the availability of cheap, or free, child care will be essential for work to be financially viable for them. For others with higher incomes, there may be more choice about whether and what kind of child care to pay for. Studies consistently show that some forms of care, such as nannies are significantly more expensive than more communal forms of care such as nurseries and childminders.

Chapter Three showed how the estimates of the proportions of parents paying for child care is influenced by the sampling strategy adopted for individual studies. Research concentrating on low income and lone parent households report lower proportions of families paying for child care than studies based on more general samples (such as the General Household Survey). The explanation for this result is that working households with low disposable incomes are more likely to arrange free or low cost child care. The analysis of the FRS confirms this picture. Overall, only 16 per cent of all working families pay anything for child care, but around half need no care (presumably because their children are old enough to look after themselves or the parents' work patterns allow them to provide the necessary care). Where a lone parent or both parents work full-time nearly 31 per cent pay something, but where someone is in part-time work or not working, only 12 per cent pay for child care.

Comparisons between lone parent and two-parent households in the FRS show that where the lone parent or both parents work full time, the need for child care is similar. However, lone parents, on the whole, pay less for the care they purchase. Part of the explanation for this result is likely to be the lower earning capacity of lone parents compared with households where both parents work, which allows the latter group to purchase more, or more expensive, care.

The combined and the net costs of working (Chapter Five)

There is no literature on combined costs, taking into account the aggregate effect of travel costs, child care costs and the other, usually smaller, costs for people in employment. Chapter Five attempts to address this information gap by drawing largely on new analyses of the FRS data set for 1996-97.

The FRS shows that 40 per cent of lone parents working part-time pay neither child care nor travel costs, compared with 20 per cent of lone parents working full-time. In contrast, 22 per cent of full time working lone parents and seven per cent of part-timers pay over £50 a week

in combined costs. Fewer two-parent households where both adults work full-time pay nothing in combined costs (nine per cent) compared with nearly half (49 per cent) who pay over £50 a week.

Some workers enjoy fringe benefits which may contribute directly to offsetting the costs of working or provide some other form of subsidy (such as cheap goods) which increases the value of working. The large national surveys (including the FRS and the FES) do not collect data on such benefits. However, the DSS-sponsored research project into the barriers experienced by people moving off IS (which included unemployed people who would now be recipients of JSA) showed that, for example, 12 per cent of their sample received free meals or luncheon vouchers and six per cent had the use of a company car or van.

Perceptions of the costs of working compared with actual experience (Chapter Six)

As important as the actual costs associated with going to work are people's perceptions of those costs. If a person contemplating working thinks that travel or child care costs are likely to be beyond their resources, they may not even begin the process of looking for work. Two recent research studies addressed the question of people's perceptions of in-work costs. The sample populations for these studies were different (one included IS claimants before the introduction of JSA, and the second comprised unemployed people claiming benefit only). However, in both studies respondents were concerned about child care costs, travel, clothes and equipment, and paying for things they received free as benefit recipients (such as CTB and free prescriptions). Findings suggest that for some, though not all claimants, their worries were borne out in practice. Others though found that concerns about, for example, child care arrangements were less serious than they supposed.

The policy implications of these findings are (a) that better and more authoritative advice is needed for benefit recipients when they are contemplating work, and (b) that better publicity concerning the help that people can get with in-work costs from the benefit and employment systems could allay the concerns of some claimants.

The research questions revisited

As mentioned at the start of this chapter, the DSS research brief set out a series of specific questions to be addressed in the course of this review. These are now discussed in turn.

Do lower-paid workers find that start-up and continuing costs of being in work erode the free money between net income in work (especially net pay) and out-of-work benefits, to the point where there is insufficient gap to create an incentive?

There is ample research evidence that people undertake sometimes sophisticated calculations in assessing whether or not it is worth their while financially to attempt seeking work, or to take a particular job. However, the literature on work incentives strongly suggests that it is unrealistic to attempt to establish the level at which the costs of work in isolation become significant for low-paid workers in decisions about working. When asked in surveys or during qualitative interviews, most unemployed people are able to give some idea about the sort of wage they would be willing to work for. However, it must be recognised that the financial costs of working, of the type that have been reviewed in this report, are usually only part of a person's assessment of their reservation wage (or reservation income). In particular, the loss of social security payments and other benefits (such as prescriptions, or the availability of direct payments from IS) are frequently taken into account.

The conclusions of much research is that there is an incentive problem for many people whose aspirations, for whatever reason, are limited to low-paid employment. The poverty and unemployment traps created by the structure of the benefit system are still a reality for many unemployed people.

We have found no treatment in the literature of total in-work costs (either start-up or continuing) which would allow us to answer the research question as set out above. Nor does it seem possible to construct a single variable to measure total costs from the range of continuous surveys in their current form. As we have shown, the costs of child care have been the subject of the most research activity in the last ten years or so, including dedicated ad hoc studies and continuous surveys. Information of travel to work costs has also been generated in ad hoc surveys (but usually as part of wider studies - such as the Barriers project) and through continuous surveys.

There is no systematic evidence about the reasons why people leave employment which would allow us to assess the contribution that in-work costs make to such decisions. The most we know is that women who are partners of men who become unemployed often give up work also in order to maximise their income from the benefit system (SSAC, 1994).

The results of analyses of the separate costs of working show that low costs are often associated with people earning lower incomes, with part-time workers, and with lone parents

(compared with two-parent families). However, as we have noted in this report in relation to child care and travel costs, the interaction between hours of work, household income and inwork costs is not straightforward.

Are there differences in in-work costs for different family types (in particular, lone parents as opposed to families with children)?

Chapters Two to Four have demonstrated, using analyses of the 1996-97 FRS data set, the differences in the amounts paid for child care and travel by lone parent and two parent households. Understanding the differences, however, requires information about the constitution of the household (number of parents and children, and their ages), people's needs (for example, for someone to care for their children), their opportunities (for example, the availability of affordable child care), and their preferences (say, to work full or part-time, or not at all).

The analysis suggests that there are two distinct types of households: those that can arrange their circumstances such that they incur no child care or travel costs associated with work, and those that have to pay for care or travel. More lone parents, through choice or necessity, than two parent households fall into the former category. However, when we examine the payers separately more lone parents are using bigger proportions of their income to pay in-work costs.

The analysis of the FRS that has been possible so far does suggest, therefore, that the burden of in-work costs (expressed as a percentage of income) falls more heavily on lone parents compared with other family types.

Is there a difference between the perception of potential in-work costs and the reality? Does that perception affect movement into, or continuation in, work?

Two recent surveys have addressed these questions: the project on the Barriers to Moving off IS and the Jobseeker's Allowance evaluation work, both conducted by the Centre for Research in Social Policy (CRSP). In Chapter Six we have presented data from both published research reports and new analysis of the Barriers data supplied by the DSS. There is some evidence of a possible disparity between current claimants' worries about working and the experiences of people when they do move off benefit. However, the survey data do not allow us to distinguish worries based on some degree of knowledge about the costs of working and those based on an unfounded set of feelings or even biases and prejudices.

As part of the research project, we have also considered whether a distribution curve of in-work costs could be established, and at what point this levels off. The current published data do not provide sufficient information for the calculation of an overall measure of in-work costs which would allow the construction of a single distribution curve of in-work costs. In the final part of this final chapter we explore the potential offered by the FES for calculating an overall in-work cost which combines travel, child care, meals at work and subscriptions to staff associations. It is also possible that the information collected in the FRS could be used to construct separate distribution curves for child care and travel costs. However, the differences in costs between different family types and between different income groups suggest that a single distribution curve would mask the true impact of these in-work costs for some groups.

Use of data sources in the future

In Chapter One, we identified two essentially different types of in-work costs, each of which has a different policy relevance:

- those associated with the transition from unemployment to employment (the costs of starting work);
- those costs associated with continued employment.

The policy interest in the first type of cost is in the extent to which actual or perceived start-up costs act as a disincentive to people who might be contemplating taking up employment. The interest in the continuing costs of working is in the extent to which they reduce people's income to the point that they choose to leave work (and become dependent on benefits). This dual interest essentially requires data to be gathered from two different samples of the labour force, the unemployed and newly-employed for start-up costs, and those in established employment for continuing costs. Samples of the general working population are unlikely to generate sufficient new starters for any useful analysis.

Our review of data sources suggests that no one source will provide comprehensive information on the monetary costs of working.

If regular information on the costs of working is considered worth pursuing, there are three approaches that we can consider. The first option is to enhance one of the existing surveys so that it could provide data on all the costs of working. The FRS and the FES appear to be the most useful options. The NTS is potentially useful for travel to work costs only. Other major surveys, such as the Labour Force Survey offer little potential, however. The second approach is to rely on a number of sources to provide information on the separate costs of working. However, some types of information are currently available from more than one source (child

care costs from the FES and FRS, for example). If this latter option is favoured, therefore, a decision needs to be taken about the most useful source for the options available. The third option is to initiate a new survey of in-work costs, though the costs of such an enterprise might be disproportionate and prohibitive.

Below we set out the potential offered by the major data sources for each of these approaches. Each source collects sufficient personal and socio-economic data to allow most of the analyses that are currently of interest to DSS. Analyses could be provided, for example, according to occupational status, socio-economic group, age, sex, household type, standard economic region, income group, and ethnicity.

Family Expenditure Survey

Although the published output from the FES is not in a form which is useful for this review, it is at present the only source which could provide information on other in-work costs as well as child care and transport.

The User Guide to the FES produced by the ESRC Data Archive lists the variables that can be used for analysis. The following appear to offer possibilities:

Travel: There are over ten variables connected with motor travel, including petrol, repairs, servicing, tax and insurance, spare parts, and membership of motoring organisations. These could be used to compute a weekly cost which would reflect the total cost of motoring rather than just the cost of fuel (which the National Transport Survey can only provide).

Other travel costs are also comprehensively covered:

- rail and tube fares;
- bus and coach fares;
- taxi fares:
- contribution to travel in friend's car.

Although the FES questionnaires and diaries do not ask respondents to specify the purpose of each expenditure on travel, the variables listed above appear to offer the opportunity of producing comprehensive data on travel to work costs.

Child care: Relevant variables available in the FES are:

- child care, friend or relative;
- child care, minder employed at home;

- child care, employed at home;
- day nursery or crèche run by local authority;
- private day nursery or crèche;
- state nursery school;
- private nursery school.

These variables demonstrate that the information collected on child care costs is extensive and could be used reliably in a variety of analyses.

Tools: Relevant variables available in the FES are:

- hire of tools;
- materials and tools (undefined);
- tools.

The FES is the only data source which collects this information, but it is not possible to distinguish equipment bought for work from that bought for personal uses.

Eating at work: Relevant variables available in the FES are:

- meals at work (fish and chips, and other);
- meals at work (sandwiches, cakes etc.);
- meals at work (non-alcoholic drinks).

The FES is the best source of data for these work-related costs.

Subscriptions to Trades Unions and Staff associations: One variable available in the FES is:

• subscriptions to Trades Unions, professional associations etc.

The FES is the only source of information on these costs.

For the FES to be used as a reliable and comprehensive data source on the costs of working, some modification of the existing questions would be needed to link expenditures with working. This might be relatively straightforward in the case of tools and equipment, for example, but not for travel to work costs. A single purchase of petrol clearly cannot be defined solely as a work cost. Two responses to this difficulty present themselves. First, the FES could include similar questions to those used in the NTS which, as mentioned earlier, could be used to calculate an average mileage cost. A further question, to record the number of miles travelled to work, would be needed to convert this cost to a weekly travel to work

cost. Secondly, data from the FES and NTS could be combined to derive a travel to work cost, which could then be added to the FES database as an imputed variable.

Like other large surveys, the FES in its current form would not allow the identification of people who had recently (however that might be defined) started work. Even if this were possible it is not known whether the survey, which typically covers 6,000 to 7,000 households would generate a sufficiently large sub-sample of new workers. The larger sample size used by the FRS (around 26,000) would clearly have a greater probability of generating the required number for reliable analysis.

Family Resources Survey

The FRS is the largest survey that is relevant for studying in-work costs. As we have described earlier, it includes questions on the costs of child care and on travel costs. Our exploratory analyses of these data have shown that the data have the potential for exploring in some detail these aspects of the costs of working.

The FRS collects the following data about child care:

- whether a registered childminder or nursery is used;
- cost of child care per week for a child, in school holidays;
- cost of child care per week for a child, in term time;
- whether child is cared for by another person(s) while parent is working;
- hours of child care used per week, in school holidays;
- hours of child care used per week, in term time;
- details of other arrangements (e.g. payment in kind, exchange basis, no cost/payment);
- details of who looks after child (relative, friend/neighbour, childminder, nursery, crèche, other).

There is clearly potential for analysing in considerable detail parents' arrangements and payments for child care. As we have mentioned earlier, the size of the sample (around 26,000) makes it possible to explore child care costs for groups of the population that other, smaller surveys cannot. For example, the self-employed are present in the FRS in sufficient numbers for them to be analysed as a separate analytical group, as we showed in Chapter Four. One of the many possibilities for further analysis is the exploration of the costs faced by parents of pre-school age. The GHS analysis in Chapter Three demonstrated the high costs of child care for the under-5s, and the PRILIF programme of research has shown how child care costs decrease as children get older. The FRS could be used to investigate in greater depth, for example, by family type and income level, the costs incurred by parents with very young children.

On travel to work costs, the FRS collects the following information:

- amount of cost incurred, amount paid/received each week;
- amount of costs incurred (whether all, some or none);
- amount of cost incurred, amount paid per week to driver;
- amount of cost incurred, amount received per week from passengers;
- cost of fare (where no travel pass is owned);
- cost of pass (season, bus, or travelcard);
- cost of pass, expiry date of ticket;
- cost of pass, start of ticket;
- distance travelled to work;
- frequency of journey per week;
- mode of transport.

This comprehensive list of data items allows a comprehensive analysis of individual's and groups' travel arrangements and associated costs.

The potential of the FRS for exploring the combined amounts of child care and travel costs has been shown in Chapter Five. Such analyses should be useful to policy makers, but nevertheless still do not capture the full range of in-work costs that people incur. Child care and travel are probably the most important costs for the majority of people in work and contemplating starting work. However, the studies of perceptions of costs suggest that items such as clothing and equipment are also important for some people. The opportunity exists for adding these and other items of work-related expenditure to the FRS interview schedule. This would generate as comprehensive a view as possible of direct, cash expenditure associated with people's jobs.

Families with children clearly experience more costs than childless individuals and couples. This explains why so much policy interest is placed on these groups of the population. However, the FRS data set could also be used, for example, to investigate the in-work costs of households without children, and to investigate the validity and usefulness of constructing separate distribution curves for different costs, family types and income groups, and an overall distribution curve covering all groups and both types of cost (child care and travel).

National Travel Survey

The NTS is not suitable as a vehicle for collecting comprehensive information on the costs of working. However, it could be used to provide travel to work estimates. Each journey is

classified by its purpose. Commuting is one of the main classifications (and is the most common reason for people making a journey). The costs of tickets for journeys made by public transport are recorded. Questions are not asked about the cost of journeys made by car. Clearly such questions would be unrealistic. However, it would be possible to compute, for each journey made, the cost of petrol since information is collected on the amount of money spent on petrol, car mileage at the beginning and end of the seven-day period for which the travel diary is maintained, and distances travelled to work. It is possible also to add the cost of parking, which for some people may be substantial (no other national survey collects this information).

The NTS is likely to produce the most accurate estimates of the costs of travelling to work for those people who actually incur direct costs since information on each journey is recorded separately (unlike the FRS, for example). Currently available data covers the most common forms of transport to work (i.e. as the driver of a car or by public transport). However, the costs of people who travel as passengers but also contribute to petrol costs, or those who pay something towards the provision of works transport are not, at present, recorded in the survey.

Labour Force Survey

The only relevant questions at present in the LFS concern travel to work and trade union membership, but details of costs are not collected. No data is collected on the use and costs of child care.

The LFS does have the advantage of its large sample size (around 15,000), which could generate data, not only on the continuing costs of work, but could possibly generate sufficient numbers of recent starters for data of start-up costs. However, to pursue the costs of work would require a new, separate section in the questionnaire. If this were implemented, there is already information collected which would allow analyses by household type, income, occupational status, and industry, for example.

A new survey of in-work costs

It is not appropriate here to consider the cost-effectiveness of designing and implementing a new, one-off survey purely for the purposes of measuring the costs of being in work. At a time when consideration is being given within the DSS and other government departments to the amalgamation of large-scale surveys, it may seem unrealistic to suggest a new survey. Nevertheless, such an enterprise would be technically feasible, and a sample of established and new workers could possibly be drawn from the FRS or LFS.

Final comments

It has not been possible to address all the Department's concerns in this review of published sources and work in progress, about the costs of being in work. To date, the subject has not been approached in a systematic and comprehensive manner. The picture that emerges from the uneven coverage of the separate elements of in-work costs (such as child care and travel) is generally one of great complexity, which defies easy simplification.

The key points to emerge from this review can be summarised as follows:

- The direct monetary costs of working (i.e. outgoings) are an important, but not the only, influence of people's decisions about whether to take up or stay in work.
- There is a wealth of information on the costs of child care, in the form of ad hoc studies, and large-scale surveys that collect continuous data (including the FES and FRS).
- Information on travel costs is collected in a variety of forms in a number of surveys (including the FES, FRS, LFS and the National Travel Survey). Little of these data appear in a form which contributes to an understanding of the costs of travelling to work.
- Data on other forms of in-work costs are very limited in comparison.
- In constructing an overall indicator of the costs of working, consideration should be given to whether gross or net costs are most appropriate, and account should be taken of the difference (where it can be established) between essentially voluntary costs and those which are necessary. There is a case for producing analyses using both gross and net earnings since people's perceptions of the costs affecting them may be based on either of these measures.
- Data on the costs of working are not useful in isolation for investigating people's perceptions or their processes of decision making.
- The review of the possibilities offered by existing data sources is encouraging. We recommend that further exploratory analysis is undertaken using the Family Expenditure Survey and particularly the Family Resources Survey, which appears to offer the greatest potential for the analysis of the costs of working.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF LITERATURE CONSULTED

(though not necessarily cited in the report)

Publications

Abalza, A. and Tzannatos, Z. (1985) Women and Equal Pay: The effects of legislation on female employment and wages in Britain, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Atkinson, J. and Hillage, J. (1993) *The Cost of Getting a Job*, Institute of Manpower Studies, Report No. 236.

Bartholomew, R., Hibbett, A. and Sidaway, J. (1992) 'Lone parents and the labour market: evidence from the Labour Force Survey', Employment Gazette, November, 559-77.

Bird, D., Beatson, M. and Butcher, S. (1993) 'Membership of trade unions: an analysis of trade union membership based on latest information from the Certification Officer and the Labour Force Survey', Employment Gazette, May, 189-95.

Bottomley, D., McKay, S. and Walker, R. (1997) *Unemployment and Jobseeking*, DSS Research Report No.62, London: The Stationery Office.

Bradshaw, J. (ed) (1993) Budget Standards for the United Kingdom, Aldershot: Avebury.

Bradshaw, J. and Millar, J. (1991) Lone Parent Families in the UK, DSS Research Report No. 6, London: HMSO.

Bridgwood, A. and Savage, D. (1993) 1991 General Household Survey, London: OPCS/HMSO.

Brown, J. (1989) Why don't they go to work? Mothers on Benefit, Social Security Advisory Committee Research Paper No. 2, London: HMSO.

Bryson, A. and Marsh, A. (1996) *Leaving Family Credit*, DSS Research Report No.48, London: HMSO.

Buck, N., Gershuny, J., Rose, D. and Scott, J. (eds) (1994) *Changing Households, the British Household Panel Survey 1990-1992*, Cambridge: ESRC Research Centre on Micro-Social Change.

Central Statistical Office (1995) Family Spending: A Report on the 1994-1995 Family Expenditure Survey, London: HMSO.

Corcoran, L. and Wareing, A. (1994) 'Trade union recognition: data from the 1993 Labour Force Survey' in Employment Gazette, December, 441-451.

Corden, A. (1995) Financial Aspects of the Move to Supported Employment, Social Policy Research Unit, unpublished.

Child Poverty Action Group (1994) Welfare Rights Bulletin 121.

Dawes, L. (1993) Long-Term Unemployment and Labour Market Flexibility, Leicester: Centre for Labour Market Studies.

Dex, S. (1987) Women's Occupational Mobility: A Lifetime Perspective, London: Macmillan.

Department of Social Security (1995) Family Resource Survey Statistics. Great Britain 1993/1994, London: HMSO.

Department of Social Security (1996) Family Resources Survey. Great Britain 1994-95, London: The Stationery Office.

Department of Social Security (1997) Family Resources Survey. Great Britain 1995-96, London: The Stationery Office.

Dilnot, A. and Duncan, A. (1992) 'Lone mothers, family credit and paid work', Fiscal Studies, 13, 1, 1-21.

Duncan, A., Giles, C. and Webb, S. (1995) *The Impact of Subsidising Childcare*, London: Equal Opportunities Commission.

Elam, G. and Thomas, A. (1997) Stepping Stones to Employment, DSS Research Report No.71, London: The Stationery Office.

Erens, B. and Hedges, B. (1990) Survey of Incomes In and Out of Work, London: HMSO.

Family Policy Studies Centre (1995) Families in Britain, Family Report 3, London: Family Policy Studies Centre.

Finlayson, L., Ford, R. and Marsh, A. (1996) 'Paying more for child care', Labour Market Trends, July, 295-303.

Finlayson, L. and Marsh, A. (unpublished) Lone Parents on the Margins of Work.

Ford, R. (1996) Childcare in the Balance: How Lone Parents Make Decisions about Work, London: Policy Studies Institute.

Ford, R. (1998) 'Lone mothers' decisions whether or not to work: childcare in the balance', in Ford, R. and Millar, J. (eds), Private Lives and Public Responses, London: Policy Studies Institute.

Ford, R., Marsh, A. and McKay, S. (1995) Changes in Lone Parenthood 1989 to 1993, DSS Research Report No.40, London, HMSO.

Ford, R., Marsh, A. and Finlayson, L. (1998) What Happens to Lone Parents, DSS Research Report No.77, London: The Stationery Office.

Ford, R. and Millar, J. (1998) Private Lives and Public Responses, London: Policy Studies Institute.

Foster, K., Jackson, B., Thomas, M., Hunter, P. and Bennett, N. (1995) 1993 General Household Survey, London: OPCS/HMSO

Gallie, D., Marsh, C. and Vogler, C. (1994) Social Change and the Experience of Unemployment, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Garman, A., Redmond, G. and Lonsdale, S. (1992) *Incomes in and out of work: A cohort study of newly unemployed men and women*, DSS Research Report No.7, London: HMSO.

Guardian 28.9.95, DSS Report 40 Changes in Lone Parenthood (1989-1993).

Hardey, M. and Crow, G. (1991) Lone Parenthood, Coping with Constraints and Making Opportunities, London: Harvester Wheatsheaf.

Harrop, A., and Moss, P. (1994) 'Working parents: trends in the 1980s', Employment Gazette, October, 343-351.

Holtermann, S. (1993) Becoming a Breadwinner: Policies to assist lone parents with childcare, London: The Daycare Trust.

Jowell, R., Brook, L., Taylor, B. and Prior, G. (1991) *British Social Attitudes: the 8th Report*, (1991/1992 edition), London: SCPR.

Jowell, R., Curtice, J., Brook, L. and Ahrendt, D. (1994) *British Social Attitudes: the 11th Report*, (1994/1995 edition), London: SCPR.

Jowell, R., Curtice, J., Brook, L., Park, A. and Ahrendt, D. (1995) *British Social Attitudes: the 12th Report* (1995/1996 edition), London: SCPR.

Kempson, E., Bryson, A. and Rowlingson, K. (1994) *Hard Times: How poor families make ends meet*, London: Policy Studies Institute.

Marsh, A. and McKay, S. (1993) Families Work and Benefits, London: Policy Studies Institute.

Marsh, A., Ford, R. and Finlayson, L. (1997) Lone parents, Work and Benefits, DSS Research Report No.61, London: The Stationery Office.

Martin, J. and Roberts, C. (1984) Women and Employment A Lifetime Perspective. Report on the 1980s Department of Employment OPCS Women and Employment Survey, London: HMSO.

McKay, S., Walker, R. and Youngs, R. (1997) *Unemployment and Jobseeking before Jobseeker's Allowance*, DSS Research Report No.73, London: The Stationery Office.

Meltzer, H. (1994) Day Care Services for Children: A survey carried out on behalf of the Department of Health in 1990, London: OPCS/HMSO.

McCabe, M. and Kirk, D. (1992) Modest-but-Adequate Budget Standards Household Goods and Services Budgets for Six Household Types, FBU Working Paper No. 10, York: Department of Social Policy and Social Work, University of York.

McKay, S. and Marsh, A. (1994) Lone Parents and Work, DSS Report No. 25, London: HMSO.

McLaughlin, E. (ed) (1992) *Understanding Unemployment*: New Perspectives on active labour market policies, London: Routledge.

McLaughlin, E. (1994a) Flexibility in Work and Benefits, London: Institute for Public Policy Research.

McLaughlin, E. (1994b) 'Employment, unemployment and social security', in Glyn, A. and Miliband, D. (eds.), Paying for Inequality: The Economic Cost of Social Injustice, London: IPPR/Rivers Oram Press.

McLaughlin, E., Millar, J. and Cooke, K. (1989) Work and Welfare Benefits, Aldershot: Avebury.

Millar, J., Cooke, K. and McLaughlin, E. (1989) 'The Employment lottery: risk and social security benefits', Policy and Politics, 17, 1, 75-81.

Moore, J. and Dickinson, P. (1995) Evaluation of the Jobfinders' Grant Demonstration Pilot Project: Final Report, Coventry: The Research Fellowship.

Moss, P. (1990) 'Work, family and the care of children: issues of equality and responsibility', Children and Society, 4, 2, 145-166.

Moss, P. and Melhuish, E. (1991) Current Issues in Day Care for Young Children, London: Department of Health/Thomas Coram Research Unit.

National Childminding Association (1995) Who Minds?, in The magazine of the National Childminding Association, Summer.

Office for National Statistics (1997) Family Spending, London: The Stationery Office.

Office of Population Censuses and Surveys (1994) *Transport Statistics Report*, National Travel Survey: 1991/93, London: Department of Transport/HMSO.

Rowlingson, K. and Berthoud, R. (1995) Disability, Benefits and Employment, DWA Recipients: Report from the 1994 Postal follow-ups to the cohort and cross-section, PSI, unpublished.

Sainsbury, R. (1996) The Costs of Being in Work: A Review of Literature and Research, SPRU Working Paper DSS 1400, York: Social Policy Research Unit.

Shaw. A., Kellard, K. and Walker, R. (1996) *Barriers, Bridges and Behaviour: Learning from Income Support Recipients*, DSS In-house Report No. 18, London: Department of Social Security.

Shaw, A., Walker, R., Ashworth, K., Jenkins, S. and Middleton, S. (1996) *Moving Off Income Support: Barriers and Bridges*, DSS Research Report No.53, London: HMSO.

Sly, F. (1994) 'Mothers in the labour market', Employment Gazette, November, 403-413.

Social Security Advisory Committee (1992) The Social Fund: A New Structure, London HMSO.

Social Security Advisory Committee (1994) In and out of Work. The role of incentive and disincentive in the benefit system, London: SSAC.

Stewart, G. and Stewart, J. (1991) Relieving Poverty, Use of the Social Fund by Social Work Clients and other Agencies, Association of Metropolitan Authorities.

Other (unpublished) material (supplied by DSS)

Centre for Research in Social Policy, tables from the Barriers to Moving Off Income Support project.

DSS (ASD3A), original data from the Family Resources Survey.

REPORT NO	TITLE	ISBN
1	Invalidity Benefit: An International Comparison	1 85197 794 5
2	In-Work Benefit Project: A report on an evaluation	1 85197 799 6
3	The Process of Monitoring: A report on visits and Procedures associated with the monitoring of Schedule 5 funded projects: findings and recommendations	1 85197 800 3
4	Local Authority Anti-Fraud Incentives	1 85197 801 1
5	An Evaluation of the Mortgage Interest Direct Payment Scheme	1 85197 802 X
6	An Evaluation of One Stop: One Place	1 85197 803 8
7	Benefits Agency Customers and the 1994 Review of the Benefits System	1 85197 804 6
8	Perceptions of Non-State Pensions	1 85197 805 4
9	A Review of the Housing Benefit And Council Tax Benefit Administration Subsidy Distribution Formula	1 85197 806 2
10	Customer Satisfaction in Resettlement Units: Report of the 1992 Survey	1 85197 807 0
11	Customer Satisfaction in Resettlement Units: Report of the 1993 Survey	1 85197 808 9
12	Evaluation of Customer Satisfaction in Schedule 5 Grant Aided Organisations: Report of a Methodological Investigation	1 85197 809 7
13	Review of the Complaints Procedure in the Benefits Agency	1 85197 810 0
14	The Requirement to Co-operate: A report on the operation of the 'good cause' provisions	185 197 811 9
15	Earnings Top-up Pilot Programme of Research	1 85197 812 7

16	Child Support Agency National Client Satisfaction Survey 1995- Technical Appendices	1 85197 813 5
17	Customer Contact and Communication with the Benefits Agency-Literature Review	1 85197 814 3
18	Barriers, Bridges and Behaviour: Learning from Income Support Recipients	185 197 815 1
19	Disability follow-up to the Family Resources Survey-Aims, methods and coverage	185 197 816 X
20	Communications with the Benefits Agency	1 85197 817 8
21	War Pensions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1995	1 85197 818 6
22	Women's Current Pension Arrangements: Information from the General Household Survey	1 85197 819 4
23	Early Customer Reactions to the delivery of Incapacity Benefit	1 85197 820 8
24	Employers' Awareness of the NIC Holiday Scheme	1 85197 821 6
25	Evaluation of the 1995 Changes to Disability Working Allowance	1 85197 830 5
27	Deriving Composite Measures of Satisfaction	1 85197 827 5
28	Self-employed People : A Literature Review for the Contributions Agency	1 85197 826 7
29	Housing Benefit Data and Literature Sourcebook	1 85197 828 3
30	The Disability Discrimination Act: Analysis of Data from an Omnibus Survey	1 85197 831 3
31	The Directory of Disability Data Sources	1 85197 834 8
32	War Pensions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1996	1 85197 836 4
33	The Departures Pilot Scheme	1 85197 838 0
34	Security in the Benefits Agency	1 85197 843 7
35	Verifying Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit	1 85197 840 2

36	Competitive Tendering and Management of Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit Administration	1 85197 842 9
37	Processing Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit Claims	1 85197 849 6
38	Analysing Social Security Provisions: The Case for Longitudinal Data	1 85197 857 7
39	National Insurance and the Contributory Principle	1 85197 858 5
40	Evaluation of the Contributions Agency and Inland Revenue Joint Working Initiative	1 85197 852 6
41	A Study of Disability Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance Awards	1 85197 844 5
42	Evaluation of the New Deal for Lone Parents: A Preliminary Assessment of the 'Counterfactual'	1 85197 853 4
43	Public Attitudes to State Provision for Widows and Widowers	1 85197 860 7
44	Incapacity Benefit Tracking Exercise	1 85197 861 5
45	Prospects of Part-Time Work: Preparing to evaluate the Back to Work Bonus	1 85197 862 3
46	Public Attitudes to Child Support Issues	1 85197 865 8
47	Unemployed Couples: Attitudes towards proposals affecting partners of jobseekers	1 85197 866 6
48	Increasing Compulsory Pension Provision: Attitudes Of The General Public And The Self-Employed	1 85197 867 4
49	The Effectiveness of CSA Customer Communications	1 85197 868 2
50	Views about State Support for Lone Parents and their Children	1 85197 872 0
51	Attitudes Towards Methods of Paying Benefit	1 85197 873 9
52	The Role of the War Pensioners' Welfare Service	1 85197 874 7
53	Combating Housing Benefit Fraud: Local Authorities Discretionary Powers	1 85197 876 3

54	Behavioural Response to Evidence Requirements	1 85197 878 X
55	Practise in the Administration of Housing Benefit	1 85197 879 8
56	Callers to the <i>Pension Power for You</i> Helpline An Interim Report	1 85197 883 6
57	Minimal Income Households: Circumstances and Strategies	1 85197 884 4
58	Financial Arrangements of Couples on Benefit: A Review of the Literature	1 85197 886 0
	Forthcoming Publications	
59	Forthcoming Publications Costs of Being in Work: A Review of the Literature and Research	1 85197 899 5
59 60	Costs of Being in Work: A Review of the Literature and	1 85197 899 5 TBC
	Costs of Being in Work: A Review of the Literature and Research Helping Pensioners: Contextual Survey of the Income	
60	Costs of Being in Work: A Review of the Literature and Research Helping Pensioners: Contextual Survey of the Income Support Pilots New Deal for Disabled: Early Finding From Innovative	TBC

Contact: Jacinta Paine

Phone:

0171 962 8566

Fax:

0171 962 8542

E-Mail: Jacinta@asdlondon.dss-asd.gov.uk

DSS RESEARCH SUMMARY PUBLICATIONS

SUMMARY NO	TITLE	ISBN No
1	Evaluation of Disability Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance	1 85197 823 2
2	Paying for Rented Housing: Non-Dependant Deductions from Housing Benefit	1 85197 824 0
3	Women, Pensions and Divorce	1 85197 825 9
4	Pension Scheme Inquiries and Disputes	1 85197 832 1
5	First Findings from the Disability Follow-up to the Family Resources Survey	1 85197 845 3
6	Older People and Income Support: barriers and triggers to the take-up of Income Support	1 85197 856 9
7	Management, Training and Development in DSS Headquarters	1 85197 869 0
	Available on request from the Social Research Branch	
	Contact: Jacinta Paine Phone: (020) 7962 8566 FAX: (020) 7962 8542 E-Mail:Jacinta@asdlondon.dss-asd.gov.uk	

REPORT NO	TITLE	PRICE	ISBN No
1	Thirty Families: Their living standards in unemployment	£6.65	011 761683 4
2	Disability, Household Income and Expenditure	£5.65	011 761755 5
3	Housing Benefit Reviews	£16.50	011 761821 7
4	Social Security and Community Care: The case of the Invalid Care Allowance	£9.70	011 761820 9
5	The Attendance Allowance Medical Examination	£5.50	011 761819 5
6	Lone Parent Families in the UK	£12.75	011 761868 3
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1990/91	£8.00	011 761747 4
7	Incomes In and Out of Work	£17.20	011 761910 8
8	Working the Social Fund	£9.00	011 761952 3
9	Evaluating the Social Fund	£22.00	011 761953 1
10	The Benefits Agency National Customer Survey 1991	£16.00	011 761956 6
11	Customer Perceptions of Resettlement Units	£13.75	011 761976 0
12	Survey of Admissions to London Resettlement Units	£8.00	011 761977 9
13	Researching the Disability Working Allowance Self Assessment Form	£7.25	011 761834 9
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1991/92	£12.00	011 761833 0

14	The Child Support Unit National Client Survey 1992	£30.00	011 762060 2
15	Preparing for Council Tax Benefit: a Study of Local Authorities	£5.65	011 762061 0
16	Contributions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1992	£18.00	011 762064 5
17	Employers' Choice of Pension Schemes	£5.00	011 762073 4
18	GPs and IVB. A qualitative study of the role of GPs in the award of Invalidity Benefit	£12.00	011 762077 7
19	Invalidity Benefit. A survey of recipients	£10.75	011 762087 4
20	Invalidity Benefit. A longitudinal survey of new recipients	£19.95	011 762088 2
21	Support for Children. A comparison of arrangements in fifteen countries	£22.95	011 762089 0
22	Pension Choices. A survey on personal pensions in comparison with other pension options.	£18.95	011 762091 2
23	Crossing National Frontiers	£17.75	011 762131 5
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1992/93	£13.75	011 762150 1
24	Statutory Sick Pay	£23.75	011 762147 1
25	Lone Parents & Work	£12.95	011 762148 X
26	The Effects of Benefit on Housing Decisions	£18.50	011 762157 9
27	Making a Claim for Disability Benefits	£12.95	011 762162 5
28	Contributions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1993	£20.00	011 762220 6

29	Child Support Agency National Client Satisfaction Survey 1993	£33.00	011 762224 9
30	Lone Mothers	£16.75	011 762228 1
31	Educating Employers	£8.50	011 762249 4
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1993/94	£16.50	011 762302 4
32	Employers and Family Credit	£13.50	011 762272 9
33	Direct Payments from Income Support	£16.50	011 762290 7
34	Incomes & Living Standards of Older People	£24.95	011 762299 0
35	Choosing Advice on Benefits	£13.95	011 762316 4
36	First Time Customers	£25.00	011 762317 2
37	Contributions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1994	£21.00	011 762339 3
38	Managing Money in Later Life	£22.00	011 762340 7
39	Child Support Agency National Client satisfaction Survey 1994	£35.00	011 762341 5
40	Changes in Lone Parenthood	£20.00	011 762349 0
41	Evaluation of Disability Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance	£40.00	011 762351 2
42	War Pensions Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1994	£18.00	011 762358 X
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1994/95	£20.00	011 762362 8
43	Paying for Rented Housing	£19.00	011 762370 9
44	Resettlement Agency Customer Satisfaction Survey 1994	£16.00	011 762371 7
45	Changing Lives and the Role of Income Support	£20.00	011 762405 5

46	Social Assistance in OECD Countries: Synthesis Report	£22.00	011 762407 1
47	Social Assistance in OECD Countries: Country Reports	£47.00	011 762408 X
48	Leaving Family Credit	£18.00	011 762411 X
49	Women and Pensions	£35.00	011 762422 5
50	Pensions and Divorce	£25.00	011 762423 3
51	Child Support Agency National Client Satisfaction Survey 1995	£22.00	011 762424 1
52	The Take-up of Second Adult Rebate	£17.00	011 762390 3
53	Moving of Income Support: Barriers and Bridges	£26.00	011 762394 6
54	Disability, Benefits and Employment	£30.00	011 762398 9
55	Housing Benefit and Service Charges	£25.00	011 762399 7
56	Confidentiality: The Public View	£25.00	011 762434 9
57	Helping Disabled Workers	£25.00	011 762440 3
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1995/96	£23.00	011 762446 2
58	Employers' Pension Provision 1994	£30.00	011 762443 8
59	Delivering Social Security: A Cross-National Study	£35.00	011 762447 0
60	A Comparative Study of Housing Allowances	£26.00	011 762448 9
61	Lone Parents, Work and Benefits	£25.00	011 762450 0
62	Unemployment and Jobseeking	£30.00	011 762452 7
63	Exploring Customer Satisfaction	£20.00	011 762468 3
64	Social Security Fraud: The Role of Penalties	£30.00	011 762471 3

65	Customer Contact with the Benefits Agency	£30.00	011 762533 7
66	Pension Scheme Inquiries and Disputes	£30.00	011 762534 5
67	Maternity Rights and Benefits in Britain 1996	£35.00	011 762536 1
68	Claimants' Perceptions of the Claim-Process	£23.00	011 762541 8
69	Delivering Benefits to Unemployed People	£27.00	011 762553 1
70	Delivering Benefits to the Unemployed 16 and 17 year olds	£20.00	011 762557 4
71	Stepping Stones to Employment	£27.00	011 762568 X
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1996/7	£27.00	011 762570 1
72	The Dynamics of Retirement: Analyses of the Retirement Surveys	£36.00	011 762571 X
73	Unemployment and Jobseeking before Jobseeker's Allowance	£34.00	011 762576 0
74	Customer Views on Service Delivery in the Child Support Agency	£27.00	011 762583 3
75	Experiences of Occupational Pension Schemes Wind-Up	£27.00	011 762584 1
76	Recruiting Long-term Unemployed People	£27.00	011 762585 X
7 7	What Happens to Lone Parents	£31.00	011 762597 3
78	Lone Parents' Lives	£34.00	011 762598 1
79	Moving into Work: Bridging Housing Costs	£33.00	011 762599 X
80	Lone Parents on the Margins of Work	£26.00	1 84123 000 6
81	The Role of Pension Scheme Trustees	£28.00	1 84123 001 4
82	Pension Scheme Investment Policies	£28.00	1 84123 002 2

83	Pensions and Retirement Planning	£28.00	1 84123 003 X
84	Self-employed People and National Insurance Contributions	£28.00	1 84123 004 9
85	Getting the Message Across	£26.00	1 84123 002 2
86	Leaving Incapacity Benefit	£34.00	1 84123 087 1
87	Unemployment and Jobseeking: Two Years On	£38.00	1 84123 088 X
-	Social Security Research Yearbook 1997/98	£34.00	1 84123 086 3
88	Attitudes to the Welfare State and the Response to Reform	£36.00	1 84123 098 7
89	New Deal for Lone Parents: Evaluation of Innovative Schemes	£26.00	1 84123 101 0
90	Modernising Service Delivery: The Lone Parent Prototype	£26.00	1 84123 103 7
91	Housing Benefit Exceptional Hardship Payments	£26.00	1 84123 104 5
92	New Deal for Lone Parents: Learning from the Prototype Areas	£29.00	1 84123 107 X
93	Housing Benefit and Supported Accommodation	£31.50	1 84123 118 5
94	Disability in Great Britain	£35.00	1 84123 119 3
95	Low Paid Work in Britain	£37.00	1 84123 120 7
96	Keeping In Touch With The Labour Market	£28.50	1 84123 126 6
97	Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit Delivery	£24.00	1 84123 127 4
98	Not published as yet		

99	Unemployment and Jobseeking after the Introduction of Jobseekers Allowance	£33.00	1 84123 146 0
100	Overcoming Barriers: Older People: Older People and Income Support	£29.00	1 84123 148 7
101	Attitudes and Aspirations of Older People: A Review of the Literature	£34.00	1 84123 144 4
102	Attitudes and Aspirations of Older People: A Qualitative Study	£29.00	1 84123 158 4
	FORTHCOMING PUBLICATIONS		
98	Employers' Pension Provision 1999	TBC	TBC
103	Relying on the State, Relying on Each Other	TBC	TBC
104	Modernising Service Delivery: The Closer Working Prototype	TBC	TBC
105	Poorer Pensions Pilot	TBC	TBC
106	New Deal for the Disabled: Early Implementation	TBC	TBC
107	Parents and Unemployment	TBC	TBC

Available from Corporate Document Services

Savile House, Trinity Arcade, Leeds LS1 6QW

Orderline: 0113 399 4040 FAX: 0113 399 4205

E-Mail: cds@corpsdocs.co.uk